

Copyright of Mahasarakham University

การใช้ E-Mind Mapping ในการพัฒนาการอ่านเพื่อความเข้าใจของผู้เรียนไทยระดับชั้น มัธยมศึกษาปีที่ 1 ที่เรียนภาษาอังกฤษเป็นภาษาต่างประเทศ



ปริญญาการศึกษามหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาการสอนภาษาอังกฤษ

กันยายน 2566 ลิขสิทธิ์เป็นของมหาวิทยาลัยมหาสารคาม



September 2023

Copyright of Mahasarakham University



The examining committee has unanimously approved this Thesis, submitted by Miss Chonlada Narawang, as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Education English Language Teaching at Mahasarakham University



Mahasarakham University has granted approval to accept this Thesis as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Education English Language Teaching

(Assoc. Prof. Nittaya Wannakit, Ph.D.) Dean of The Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences

TITLE	Using E-Mind Mapping in Improving Reading Comprehension of				
	Thai EFL Seventh Graders				
AUTHOR	Chonlada Narawang				
ADVISORS	Pilanut Phusawisot , Ph.D				
DEGREE	Master of Education	MAJOR	English Language		
			Teaching		
UNIVERSITY	Mahasarakham	YEAR	2023		
	University				
ABSTRACT					

This study investigates the potential of utilizing electronic mind mapping to enhance the reading comprehension of Thai EFL seventh graders. The impacts of the e-mind mapping method on students' reading comprehension and their attitudes towards this approach were identified. The theoretical framework of the study drew upon the cognitive theory of multimedia learning (CTML), emphasizing the significance of multimedia materials combining visual and auditory elements in facilitating comprehension. The participants included 10 Thai EFL seventh graders from a school in Yasothon province, selected through purposive sampling from one intact class. Instruments employed for data collection included a pre-test and post-test for reading comprehension, an attitude questionnaire, and a semi-structured interview. Quantitative data from the pre-test and post-test for reading comprehension and the attitude questionnaire were analyzed using mean scores, *t*-test analysis, and standard deviation. Qualitative data from the semi-structured interview underwent content analysis. The study involved four phases: orientation, pre-test administration, treatment implementation, and post-test assessment. The results revealed a significant improvement in students' reading comprehension, with a *t*-value of 15.235, highlighting the effectiveness of electronic mind mapping. Furthermore, students displayed a high level of attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping for improving their reading comprehension, as indicated by an average mean score of 4.68.

Keyword : Reading Comprehension, Electronic mind mapping, The cognitive Theory 22, 150 21.3 of Multimedia Learning (CTML)

2

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The thesis would not have been accomplished without the contributions of the following people: Firstly, I would like to express my appreciation to my advisor, Dr.Pilanut Phusawisot, who always supports and encourages me in conducting this current thesis. In addition, she is always beneficial to acknowledge and has helped me along the way.

Secondly, I would also like to express my gratitude to Asst. Prof.Dr. Apisak Sukying, Dr. Eric A. Ambele, and Asst. Prof. Dr. Dararat Khamphusaen for their valuable suggestions that helped me accomplish my thesis.

Thirdly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all my classmates in the Master of Education in English Language Teaching program at Mahasarakham University who support me with their kindness.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere appreciation to my parents and brother, who have always supported me in accomplishing my thesis. This thesis would not have been possible without them.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ABSTRACTD
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTSF
List of TablesI
List of FiguresJ
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION
1.1 Background of the study1
1.2 Purposes of the study5
1.3 Scope of the study
1.4 Significance of the study6
1.5 Definitions of key terms
1.6 Structures of the study
CHAPTER II LITERATUR <mark>E REVIEW8</mark>
2.1 Theoretical framework
2.1.1 Cognitive Theory of Multimedia Learning8
2.2 Reading Comprehension11
2.2.1 Definitions of Reading Comprehension11
2.2.2 Importance of Reading Comprehension11
2.2.3 Models of Reading Comprehension12
2.2.4 Reading Comprehension Assessment16
2.2.5 Levels of Reading Comprehension
2.3 Electronic Mind Mapping
2.3.1 Definitions of Electronic Mind Mapping19
2.3.2 Roles of Electronic Mind Mapping in Improving Reading Comprehension
2.3.3 Advantages and Disadvantages of Electronic Mind mapping21

-

2.4 Collaborative Strategy	2
2.4.1 Definitions of Collaborative Strategy	2
2.4.2 Roles of Collaborative Strategy in Improving Reading Comprehension.23	3
2.5 Previous Studies	3
2.5.1 Previous Studies in Global Context	3
2.5.2 Previous Studies in the Thai EFL Context	7
2.6 Summary of the chapter	0
CHAPTER III RESEARCH METHO <mark>DS</mark>	1
3.1 Research Paradigm and Design	1
3.2 Participants and Setting	
3.3 Research Instruments	2
3.3.1 Reading comprehension pre-test and post-test	
3.3.2 Students' attitude questionnaire	3
3.3.3 Semi-Structured Interview	3
3.4 Data Collection Procedure	4
3.5 Data Analysis	7
3.6 Summary of the chapter	7
CHAPTER IV RESULTS	9
4.1 The effect of E-mind mapping method on Thai EFL seventh graders' reading	
comprehension	9
4.2 The students' attitude about E-mind mapping in regards to improving reading	
comprehension40	0
4.2.1 Students' attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping in reading	r
comprehension	1
4.2.2 Students' attitude towards the reading comprehension strategies in reading comprehension class	3
4.3 The students' attitude about E-mind mapping in regards to improving reading	
comprehension: Semi-structured interview44	4
4.4 Summary of the chapter	9
CHAPTER V DISCUSSIONS AND CONCLUSION	1

5.1 Summary of the findings
5.2 Discussion of the findings
5.2.1 The effect of electronic mind mapping on students' reading comprehension
5.2.2 Students' attitude towards the implementation of Electronic mind mapping in Improving Reading Comprehension55
5.3 Pedagogical Implications
5.4 Limitations of the study and recommendations for future research
5.5 Conclusions
REFERENCES
APPENDICES
Appendix A: Reading comprehension pre-test and post-test
Appendix B: Students' attitude questionnaire88
Appendix C: Interview Questions
Appendix D: Lesson Plans
Appendix E: Activity from Lesson Plan 2: Bicycle
BIOGRAPHY



# **List of Tables**

	Page
Table 1 Lesson Plan	35
Table 2 The comparison of reading comprehension pre- and post-test scores	39
Table 3 A summary of students' reading comprehension	40
Table 4 Students' attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping in reading comprehension	
Table 5 Students' attitude towards the use of reading comprehension strategies	



# **List of Figures**

	Page
Figure 1 Mayer's Cognitive Theory of Multimedia Learning (Mayer, 2005)	9
Figure 2 The Psycholinguistic model.	13
Figure 3 The Bottom-Up model	14
Figure 4 The Top-Down model.	15
Figure 5 The Interactive model	15
Figure 6 The example of created electronic mind mapping.	20
Figure 7 Data Collection Procedure	34
Figure 8 Students' electronic mind mapping	47
Figure 9 Activity from the topic of "Bicycle"	108
Figure 10 Activity from the topic of "Bicycle"	108
Figure 11 Activity from the topic of "Bicycle"	109



# CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

This chapter begins with a background of the study, proceeds to expound upon the purposes of the study, scope of the study, and significance of the study. Lastly, it provides a clear definition of the organizational structure employed in this study.

### 1.1 Background of the study

Reading comprehension is a multifaceted process that involves both extracting and constructing meaning from written language. It goes beyond recognizing words on a page; it requires active engagement and interaction between the reader and the text (Grabe & Stoller, 2002; Snow, 2002; Meniado, 2016; Alyousef, 2005). In this process, the reader not only interprets the explicit meaning of the text but also acquires knowledge from it. They accomplish by decoding words, combining information, interpreting context, and making connections between different parts of the text, drawing upon their background knowledge and experiences (Manihuruk, 2020). It is not only about understanding individual words or sentences, but about grasping the overall author's intent and message. Mastering reading comprehension is crucial for learners as it directly impacts their ability to read proficiently and learn effectively. When students comprehend what they read, they can better conceptualize and understand the subject matter (Khanthawong, 2008; Roebl & Shiue, 2014). Furthermore, reading comprehension allows readers to create images or visualize the scenarios described in the text. This process of imagination enables a more immersive reading experience and facilitates a deeper connection with the material. Readers can see the story unfold in their minds, making the reading more engaging and memorable (Bormuth, 1969; Blair, Rupley, & Nichols, 2007; Hoeh, 2015).

However, EFL learners still encounter reading comprehension difficulties. Indeed, some researchers indicated that Thai EFL secondary school students demonstrate weaknesses in reading comprehension and are often incapable of understanding the reading texts (Chawwang, 2008; Sawangsamutchai & Rattanavich, 2016). Reading comprehension is likely impeded by their lack of background knowledge, experience, purpose for reading a text, and inability to use effective comprehension strategies to

combine information from the text with their background knowledge. Low scores on reading comprehension tests may be driven by several factors. For instance, students may not know the meaning of the new vocabulary or be unable to summarize the content correctly. They may also fail to use efficient strategies that help them understand and comprehend the reading texts. Teachers also primarily focus on grammar and vocabulary and may neglect the explicit teaching of reading comprehension (Chawwang, 2008; Chomchaiya & Dunworth, 2008; Sawangsamutchai & Rattanavich, 2016; Suebpeng, 2017; Yimwilai & Samonlux, 2020; Kamchorn et al., 2022; Monliang, 2022). The seventh graders in the current study also faced the same problems in reading as many Thai EFL learners. In their daily learning, they seemed uninterested in reading English texts. They also encountered difficulties in determining the mind idea. Consequently, they found it very difficult to get the meaning of passages they were reading, as shown by their low score in reading comprehension. Besides, in the Thai education curriculum for foreign language learning, specifically for seventhgrade students, there are certain indicators and expectations related to reading comprehension. The Ministry of Education (2008) outlined the following skills that students at seventh grade level should be able to state the topic of text, main idea and answer the questions from short passage, short tales, and also reading materials such as newspaper, journal, or website. Therefore, effective teaching methods are required to improve students' reading comprehension.

Various strategies and methods have been proposed by many researchers to improve reading comprehension. Graphic representation is a recommended instructional strategy to improve reading comprehension. Graphic representations also known as graphic organizers help students organize and represent information from texts in a structured and visual format. Mind mapping is a type of graphic organizer and a visible drawing representing what happens in the process of storing information in the brain and can be used to generate ideas, take notes, organize thinking, and develop concepts (Buzan & Buzan, 1993; Ardini & Lashkarian, 2015). Additionally, the mind mapping strategy enables learners to arrange and classify ideas and tasks and to improve reading, problem-solving, and decision-making (Buzan, 2006). It facilitates learning and helps learners to write down their notes, organize them effectively, and retrieve the information easily (Tucker, Armstrong, & Massad, 2010). Mind mapping is also an effective tool for learners with low reading proficiency (Mohaidat, 2018; Wangmo, 2018; Manotas, 2019; Morales et al., 2019; Anh et al., 2020; Saori, 2020; Al Shdaifat & Al-Abed Al-Haq, 2021; Al-Jarf, 2021; Yimwilai & Samonlux, 2020; Nisa & Novitasari, 2021; Kamchorn, 2022).

However, using a mind mapping in its traditional form, in which students draw manually using paper and a pen or on the board, might not attract students in the 21<sup>st</sup> century. It has therefore been proposed that mind mapping should be combined with technology (Samonlux & Yimwilai, 2020). Electronic mind mapping is a new teaching technique for reading. It is a modern form of mind mapping created by specialized software (Aljaser, 2017) to help students draw a mind mapping.

Several studies have investigated the impact of electronic mind mapping on reading comprehension in various contexts. In Colombia, Manotas (2019) investigated electronic mind mapping with **Powerpoint** and YouTube to improve reading comprehension of a short fictional text in tenth-grade students. The findings revealed that e-mind mapping helped students improve their reading comprehension and vocabulary knowledge. In addition, Yunus et al. (2020) investigated the implementation of e-mind mapping in teaching reading at a senior high school in Indonesia. The findings showed that learning reading comprehension through e-mind mapping enhanced students' reading comprehension and interest. Al Shdaifat and Al-Abed Al-Haq (2021) investigated the e-mind mapping method in improving reading comprehension of 50 seventh graders from Jordan. The findings revealed that using electronic mind mapping effectively raised the understanding of reading texts, and students enjoyed and were enthusiastic about this form of instruction. Ma et al. (2022) investigated the use of e-mind mapping on reading comprehension improvement of senior high school art and sports students in China. The findings showed that e-mind mapping improved students' reading comprehension and vocabulary knowledge. A study by Yan & Kim (2023) investigated whether electronic mind mapping helped improve reading comprehension of Chinese university EFL students in South Korea. The findings revealed that e-mind mapping was a practical tool that encourages collaboration, improves cognitive abilities, and supports thinking, comprehension, and recall improvements.

In the Thai EFL context, several studies have been conducted on using electronic mind mapping to improve reading comprehension of Thai students. Chaichompoo (2017) found that electronic mind mapping enabled second-year English major undergraduate students to analyze and summarize the contents of reading passages with greater accuracy and efficiency. Piengkes et al. (2019) investigated the effects of mind mapping technique and students' English achievement. The findings revealed that mind mapping is an effective technique for categorizing and organizing ideas that emerge during brainstorming sessions or when exploring a topic as well as students remembered the passages they have learned. Yimwilai and Samonlux & Yimwilai (2020) also investigated the effect of electronic mind mapping on students' reading ability. The findings revealed that e-mind mapping was an effective tool since it provided students with an interesting technique and enhanced students' reading ability. Monliang (2022) investigated the improvement of eleventh-grade students' reading comprehension through electronic mind mapping. The findings revealed that students' reading ability improved after implementing e-mind mapping, and their opinions were positive. A study by Kamchorn et al. (2022) examined the effect of electronic mind mapping on reading comprehension of eighth and ninth-grade students. The findings revealed that this method improves students' reading comprehension and writing skills. Namtong and Yiemkuntitavorn (2022) investigated the effects of using mind mapping on English reading comprehension ability of fifth graders. The findings showed that post-test scores are higher that pre-test scores which indicated that students improved their reading comprehension with the use of mind mapping as well as students' attitude toward mind mapping is at a very high level. Pannim et al. (2022) investigated the improvement of reading comprehension skills using multimedia storytelling with mind mapping for students with learning disabilities. The findings revealed that using multimedia storytelling with mind mapping improved students' reading comprehension with a significant difference in the mean scores of the students' reading comprehension pre-test and post-test at the .01 level and it also allows students to interact with various types of media including graphic images, sounds, and texts. This approach can stimulate and increase the learner's attention. Sommanut and Pianchana (2022) investigated the development of learning achievement in reading comprehension of eight graders using concept mapping. The findings revealed that students improved their reading comprehension after treatment by mind mapping and students had a positive attitude with the implementation of mind mapping in improving their reading comprehension.

It is evident that many previous studies have focused on implementing mind mapping to improve reading comprehension of Thai senior high school students. However, more studies are needed to investigate the effect of electronic mind mapping on the improvement of Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension. Indeed, by conducting the study to fill the aforementioned gap and investigating the effectiveness of electronic mind mapping with graphic images and collaborative strategies on improving reading comprehension among Thai EFL seventh graders, this current study was set out to use electronic mind mapping through Coggle.it to improve seventh-grade students' reading comprehension. Specifically, this current study aimed to (1) investigate the effect of the e-mind mapping method on Thai seventh-grade students' reading comprehension and (2) examine students' attitude about e-mind mapping and its ability to improve their reading comprehension skills.

#### **1.2 Purposes of the study**

The purposes of this study were to investigate the effect of the E-mind mapping method on students' reading comprehension and to examine students' attitude toward this teaching method. Two research questions were formulated to guide this study:

- 1. To what extent does the e-mind mapping method affect Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension?
- 2. What are the students' attitudes toward electronic mind mapping in improving their reading comprehension?

#### 1.3 Scope of the study

Employing a mixed-method research design, this study aimed to investigate the effect of using e-mind mapping on reading comprehension of Thai EFL seventh graders and to examine their attitudes toward electronic mind mapping. The participants were ten seventh graders, selected from one intact class, who studied the subject titled *Fundamental English* in the second semester of the academic year 2022. This school was an opportunity-extended school located in Yasothon province, Thailand. Three research instruments were used to collect data: a reading comprehension pre-test and a post-test, an attitude questionnaire, and a semi-structured interview. Teaching procedures included the implementation of electronic mind mapping combined with pre-reading, while reading, and post reading strategies. The duration of this study was five weeks.

### 1.4 Significance of the study

By empirically studying the effect of electronic mind mapping on reading comprehension of Thai EFL seventh graders, this teaching method could benefit them in various ways. Specifically, incorporating electronic mind mapping as a part of the reading comprehension process can benefit students by extending beyond their improved reading skills to enhanced overall language proficiency. By actively engaging with the text and connecting various elements through visual representations, students develop a deeper understanding of the text, paving the way for more effective language learning and communication abilities.

#### **1.5 Definitions of key terms**

**Reading comprehension** is defined as the ability to understand the meaning of the text by reviewing the factual information from the text, stating the main idea, and answering questions about the text.

**Electronic mind mapping** is defined as mind mapping that is created and shared online. It is a kind of visual information organization that enables students to create relationships between the main idea and sub-topics. It is intended to reflect the relationships between ideas and thinking. The current study also employed graphic images and a collaborative strategy in order to help students to better improve their reading comprehension

Thai EFL secondary learners refers to 10 seventh graders who learned English as their foreign language at an opportunity extension school located in Yasothon province, Thailand.

### **1.6 Structures of the study**

Chapter I presents the background of the study, including its purpose, scope, and significance, as well as definitions of key terms.

Chapter II summarizes previous literature on reading, reading comprehension, and electronic mind mapping.

Chapter III presents the research methodology, including the research paradigm and design, participants and setting, research instruments, data collection procedures, and data analysis.

Chapter IV presents the findings of the study and the answers to the two research questions.

Chapter V presents the discussion of the findings, pedagogical implications, limitations, recommendations for future research, and conclusions.



# CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter presents the theorical framework underlying the study. Specifically, the chapter first discusses the theoretical framework followed by reading comprehension, importance of reading comprehension, models of reading comprehension, reading comprehension assessment and levels of reading comprehension. Next, the definition of electronic mind mapping, roles of electronic mind mapping in improving reading comprehension, advantages and disadvantages of electronic mind mapping, collaborative strategy, roles of collaborative strategy in improving reading comprehension are discussed. The chapter ends with a review of previous research in the global and the Thai EFL context.

#### **2.1 Theoretical framework**

#### 2.1.1 Cognitive Theory of Multimedia Learning

The cognitive theory of multimedia learning (CTML), introduced by Richard E. Mayer in 2005, revolves around the concept that learners actively strive to establish meaningful connections between textual information and visual imagery. According to this theory, learners achieve a deeper understanding when they engage with a combination of words and pictures rather than relying solely on either words or pictures in isolation (Mayer, 2009). This approach emphasizes the synergistic benefits of integrating both textual and visual elements to facilitate deeper comprehension and information retention through multimedia learning. The CTML emphasizes three primary theories: the dual coding theory proposed by Paivio in 1986, the cognitive load theory developed by Sweller in 1988, and the active learning process theory.

The dual coding theory involves two distinct channels responsible for processing information derived from sensory memory. These channels include the auditory/verbal channel and the visual/pictorial channel. The auditory/verbal channel is responsible for processing information presented in the form of spoken words, narrations, or sounds, typically received through the ears. In contrast, the visual/pictorial channel handles information in the form of pictures, graphs, videos, animations, on-screen texts, and similar visual content, which is typically received through the eyes. These channels

work in parallel to process and encode information, facilitating a richer and more comprehensive understanding of the material when both channels are engaged (Mayer, 2005; Kanellopoulou et al., 2019). As Ernest and Paivio (1971) pointed out, people who score high on assessments of imagery ability and tend to engage in mental imagery practices generate mental images more rapidly compared to individuals who score low on such measures. This phenomenon may be particularly pronounced when dealing with abstract words. In other words, those who are more adept at forming mental images and are accustomed to doing so are likely to do it more swiftly, and this effect may be especially noticeable when dealing with concepts that are less concrete or more abstract in nature. Cognitive load theory suggests that learners have a limited capacity to hold only a small number of words in their working memory at one time. The active learning process posits that individuals construct knowledge in meaningful ways when they actively engage with the relevant material. This active engagement involves paying close attention to the information, organizing it into a coherent mental structure, and integrating it with their existing knowledge base. Essentially, this concept underscores the importance of an active and purposeful approach to learning, where learners play an active role in acquiring and assimilating new knowledge (Sorden, 2013). The CTML also focuses on three memory stores in multimedia learning, which include sensory memory, working memory, and long-term memory.



# Figure 1 Mayer's Cognitive Theory of Multimedia Learning (Mayer, 2005)

Sensory memory enables the temporary retention of visual information, such as pictures and printed texts, as precise visual images for a very brief period within the visual sensory memory system. Similarly, spoken words can be retained as exact auditory images for a very short period in the auditory sensory memory. These sensory memory processes serve as initial registers for incoming sensory information, allowing for brief analysis and potential further processing. Indeed, learners engage in a process of material selection by directing their attention towards specific words and images. After identifying these relevant materials, learners then construct structural relationships among the elements within their working memories. This information is subsequently transferred deeper into the working memory, where it is temporarily held and subject to manipulation (Mayer, 2005). The working memory framework has two distinct facets: the left side, which represents raw materials (visual images of pictures and sound images of words), and the right side, which represents the knowledge constructed in working memory, including pictorial and verbal models as well as the connections between them. This duality allows for the dynamic interplay between sensory input and constructed knowledge during the learning process (Kanellopoulou et al., 2019). Longterm memory is responsible for storing and retaining information over an extended period (Schweppe & Rummer, 2014).

Clark and Mayer (2003) underscored the principle that "combining words and graphics is more effective than using words alone" as a key principle for designing multimedia learning materials. This principle aligns with the broader concept of multimedia learning, where the combination of texts (words) and graphics is shown to enhance learning outcomes compared to presenting information through text alone. This concept is referred to as the multimedia principle, emphasizing the value of incorporating visual elements alongside text to enhance comprehension and retention. The idea is that the integration of both texts and visuals can engage multiple cognitive processes and facilitate a deeper understanding of the material (Mayer, 2005). As a cognitive theory of learning, it fits within the broader framework of cognitive science and aligns with the information-processing model of cognition. This theoretical framework helps explain how multimedia presentations can enhance learning by considering the processes involved in memory, the coding of information, and cognitive load management (Sorden, 2013).

In summary, the CTML is a learning theory focusing on how people learn from multimedia materials that combine both visual and auditory information. By utilizing both the auditory and visual channels for learning, multimedia presentations can significantly improve the depth of understanding, knowledge retention, and ability to apply learned concepts. The CTML is based on the idea that humans have a limited capacity to process information in their working memory. The dual coding of information in both verbal (text) and non-verbal (graphic) forms engages multiple cognitive processes, enhancing comprehension and retention. This dual-channel approach allows learners to process and store information more effectively, facilitating a better understanding of the material or content.

#### 2.2 Reading Comprehension

#### 2.2.1 Definitions of Reading Comprehension

Snow (2002) defines reading comprehension as the process of simultaneously extracting and constructing meaning through interaction and involvement with written language. Indeed, reading comprehension is an interactive process between the reader and the text, where the reader interprets the meaning and acquires knowledge from the text (Meniado, 2016; Alyousef, 2005).

Reading comprehension is a cognitively complex task. It requires the interaction of several skills, including visual discrimination, visual and auditory memory, language, phonological skills, and understanding of rhyme, as well as the attitude and thought of both the reader and the author (Westwood, 2003; Hermosa, 2002; Manihuruk, 2020). Reading comprehension is viewed as a word-recognition response as well as an activity in which the reader constructs the author's intent by decoding, combining, interpreting, and connecting the meanings they obtain from word to word and line to line with their background knowledge (Manihuruk, 2020).

In conclusion, reading comprehension is an interactive process whereby readers generate meaning from text. In order to comprehend the actual meaning of the text, readers must integrate their existing knowledge with the text's information. Reading comprehension is influenced by a number of factors, including teaching methods, vocabulary knowledge, prior knowledge, and the classroom environment.

#### 2.2.2 Importance of Reading Comprehension

According to Alderson (1984), reading comprehension is crucial in the educational field since it supports people to develop as individuals and discover new academic research. Reading comprehension is the ability to understand a text passage, that students need to master in order to understand the text's particular meaning (Khanthawong, 2008). It is the link between the passive and active reader, and is essential for effective reading (Brown, 2013; Keyser, 2021). Watson et al. (2012) state that reading comprehension is the most important skill for students to achieve academic achievement and enhances both the enjoyment and effectiveness of reading (Rutzler, 2020). Reading comprehension increases the reader's ability to assume or imagine in accordance with what is read (Bormuth, 1969) and is an essential skill in everyday life (Blair, Rupley, & Nichols, 2007; Hoeh, 2015).

#### 2.2.3 Models of Reading Comprehension

Four reading comprehension models have been identified. These models include the psycholinguistic model, the bottom-up model, the top-down model, and the interactive model. The four models differ on the primary method that the reader uses to understand a text. For instance, in the bottom-up model, the reader decodes each word in the text in order to gain meaning. In contrast, the top-down model emphasizes the role that both the reader's background knowledge and previous experience about the given topic play in order to obtain meaning form a text. The interactive model views the reading process as an activity that requires both bottom-up and top-down interactions. The first interaction occurs between the written text and the reader's prior experiences about the topic, while the second interaction occurs between the different reading strategies that the reader uses (Ahmadi, Ismail, & Abdullah, 2013; Brunning, Shraw, & Ronning, 1999; Eskey, 2005; Grabe, 1991; Grabe, 2004). Each of these models will be explained in detail in the following sections.

#### Psycholinguistic model

This model was proposed by Goodman (1967). Goodman (1967) states that while reading the reader attempts to predict, sample, and confirm or modify previous predictions, and then test and sample the text once again. In this model of reading comprehension, skilled readers are not required to use all existing textual indications. If the reader is able to make suitable and related guesses, the less confirmation via the text is required, that is, the less visual perceptual information the reader needs. The basic psycholinguistic model was refined by Coady (1979), who suggested a model in

which the reader's conceptual abilities and strategies act together with their background knowledge to understand the text.



Figure 2 The Psycholinguistic model.

# Bottom-up model

This model was proposed by Gough (1972) and focuses on vocabulary. It is regarded as a decoding process. Readers begin with decoding words, which are the smallest linguistic units, and syntactic features of a text, after which they construct textual meaning (Suraprajit, 2019). The teacher will provide new vocabulary and teach sentence by sentence and will provide the actual meaning of the sentences in order to help students understand the meaning of the whole text (Al Hosani, 2005). Readers who follow the bottom-up reading process rapidly become expert readers whose proficiency plays a significant role in improving their ability to decode (Pressley, 2000). Proficiency in decoding enables successful readers to easily and rapidly understand letter chunks, prefixes, suffixes, and the original vocabulary.



Figure 3 The Bottom-Up model.

# Top-down model

Gough (1972) also proposed the top-down model, which is a psycholinguistic guessing game where readers are asked to predict the text's meaning based on their prior knowledge. Grabe (1988) states that this model is a connection between prior knowledge and the present information from the text. In the top-down model, readers must begin the reading comprehension process by forming specific expectations about the text. These expectations should be based on the reader's prior knowledge of the subject matter. After establishing some expectations, the reader moves on to a second task that requires them to use their world knowledge to decode the text's vocabulary in order to either confirm or change their pre-established expectations (Almutairi, 2018).

พખ્રુપ ગારા, ની

โต ชีเว



# Interactive model

The interactive model was developed by Rumelhart (1977) and is also called the Schema Theory Model. This model attempts to establish a relationship between the bottom-up and top-down reading paradigms (Souhila, 2013) and concurrently recognizes the interaction of both models during the reading process. Readers receive visual information by scanning the text, simultaneously examine information through cognitive process and comprehend the text's meaning.



Figure 5 The Interactive model.

In this current study, the interactive model will be employed to improve students' comprehension since it appropriates and familiar to their learning behavior. The interactive model is a combination of the bottom-up and top-down reading model. In term of using the bottom-up model, teacher will provide students new vocabulary due to its emphasis on the linguistic aspect of comprehension, it will give students the chance to increase their vocabulary and move to teach and translate sentence by sentence in Thai. In the light of top-down model, students need to take an overview of what they are expecting to read which is similar to scanning the text. Students may use their prior knowledge when they were taught using the bottom-up process. Question will be implemented to ensure students' understanding.

#### 2.2.4 Reading Comprehension Assessment

Heaton (1990) recommends the following types of reading assessment tasks:

**Matching Tests**. It is divided into three types which are word matching, sentence matching and pictures and sentence matching. *Word Matching*. The students are required to draw a line under the word which is the same meaning as the given word. *Sentence Matching*. This is similar to the word-matching item. Students are required to recognize as quickly as possible sentences which consist of the same words in the same order. They read a sentence, followed by four similar sentences, only one of which is exactly the same as the previous one. *Pictures and sentence matching*. This task requires students to match the words, phases, or paragraphs with the corresponding pictures.

**True/False Reading Test**. This is one of the most widely used tests of reading comprehension. It is a dichotomous item test where students can choose true or false. Scoring is quick and straightforward. The scores obtained by the students can be very reliable indices of reading comprehension provided that the items are well constructed. However, it must be noted that students have a 50% chance of guessing the correct answer.

**Multiple-choice items**. Alderson (2000) states that "multiple choice tasks allow testers to control the range of possible answers to comprehension questions, and to some extent to control the students' thought processes when responding". Multiple choice questions provide students with information at a higher level of comprehension, as opposed to

merely testing the ideals of higher order learning. If testing items are designed appropriately, the test measures the depth and breadth of the test takers' knowledge (Epstein et al., 2002).

**Completion items**. Completion items are a type of short answer question which is similar to the cloze test. The items require students to insert a word or a short phrase to complete a sentence, or a series of sentences. Types of completion items for testing reading comprehension are divided into two groups: Type 1 consists of blanks for completion in the items following the text, and Type 2 consists of blanks in the text itself. Type 2 includes a matching exercise which words and phrases for the completion are required. However, less emphasis is placed on the writing skills in such a test than in a test consisting of open-ended questions. In Type 2 items, students are required to complete the blank spaces in a reading text. The blanks have been substituted for what the test writer considers are the most significant content words.

**Rearrangement items**. This type of assessment is for testing the ability to understand a sequence of steps in a process or events in a narrative. Students will be required to rewrite the jumbled sentences in their precise sequence. It is preferable for testing purposes to instruct them to write simply the numbers or letters of the jumbled sentences.

**Cloze procedure or Cloze test.** In this test, words are removed from a passage according to a word-count formula or other criteria. Students are given the passage and must insert words as they read to finish and generate meaning from it.

**Open-ended questions**. Open-ended questions allow students to answer in open text format. This type of assessment does not provide students with a predetermined set of answer choices, instead allowing the participants to provide responses in their own words (Allen, 2017).

**Cursory reading**. Cursory reading is a general term to describe reading quickly, including skimming and scanning. Skimming is used to denote the method of glancing through a text in order to become familiar with the gist of the content; scanning refers to the skills used when reading in order to locate specific information.

In this present study, multiple-choice items, open-ended questions as well as cloze test will be used. Multiple-choice items are one of the most effective methods to assess students' comprehension. This method is an objective measurement of the students' achievement and is appropriate for all levels of students. It also reduces guesses, produces highly reliable test scores, and has good scoring efficiency and accuracy (Ory, 1983). Open-ended questions are useful in assessing the component skills of comprehension such as the ability of learners to make inferences from the text (Khaleel, 2020). A cloze test is suitable to assess the understanding of the text as a whole, considering integration and inferences beyond word decoding, vocabulary, and single sentence comprehension (Elbro et al., 2012). The cloze test is also suitable when the students have low-level language skills, which is the case for Items can be a matching exercise in which the required words and phrases for the completion the participants in the current study (Alderson, 1979). This assessment technique assesses the student's ability to read and analyze written passages, comprehend the context of reading material, and employ word prediction abilities (Spinelli, 2012). It also helps students who have trouble with reading understanding and vocabulary (Palumbo & Loiacono, 2009).

#### 2.2.5 Levels of Reading Comprehension

Bloom's taxonomy (1956) classifies reading comprehension into six levels, including knowledge level, comprehension level, application level, analysis level, synthesis level, and evaluation level.

Knowledge level refers to a lowest level of Bloom's taxonomy. It involves recalling specifics information or facts, recalling techniques and procedures, or recalling a pattern, structure, or setting of the reading text.

Comprehension level refers to an understanding of the reading text. Readers are able to draw connections from the complex information and instead describe it in their own terms (Cullinane, 2010) and also summarize the information from the text as well.

Application level involves the ability of applying the information or knowledge from the reading text. It is expected of readers to adapt or apply their acquired knowledge to a new situation. For instance, after finishing a reading assignment, readers can respond to the questions that are provided. The provided questions have to be in a different format (Anderson et al., 2001). Analysis level refers to the break down material into its component parts that the relative hierarchy of ideas is made clear. It involves the ability of distinguishing facts from hypotheses. It is higher level than comprehension and application level since it requires an understanding of both the content and structural form of the material.

Synthesis level involves the ability to combine elements to create a new or unique pattern. In this level, readers are required to use the given facts to create new theories or make predictions at this level (Cullinane, 2010).

Evaluation level refers to the ability to assess the accuracy of the reading text and draw conclusions. Readers are supposed to evaluate the reading text's quality.

The current study focused on comprehension level. The seventh graders were expected to be able to state the topic of text, the main idea, and answer questions from short passages, tales, or stories and also reading materials such as newspapers, journals, or websites. They should be able to understand the meaning provided in the text, including ideas and information, and recall directly stated information.

### 2.3 Electronic Mind Mapping

#### 2.3.1 Definitions of Electronic Mind Mapping

Electronic mind mapping is a new teaching technique for reading. As young generations are surrounded by many electronic devices, the technology is quite accessible and familiar to them. Electronic mind mapping is a modern form of mind mapping which is created by specialized software (Aljaser, 2017; Al-Badwoi, 2015). Electronic mind map is comprised of various elements, such as lines, arrows, geometrical forms, images, colors, and symbols. The use of several colors in e-mind mapping can also enhance memory and inspire innovation (Tungprapa, 2015; Abdulbaset, 2016). Atmono et al. (2021) states that "electronic mind mapping employs the same steps as traditional mind mapping through using computer software that automatically generate flow branches of idea derived from central one. It is a potentially effective evaluation technique. It enabled instructors to acquire understanding into their students' analytical and synthesis skills as well as their students' thought processes."

Electronic mind mapping is also flexible and allow the construction of verbal and visual models for the presentation of educational content at different structural levels (Mamontova, 2016). These maps are an active learning strategy that contributes to improving memory, generating creative ideas, and organizing information in a manner that facilitates reading, retrieving information, and connecting concepts through lines or arrows (Aljaser, 2017). The electronic mind mapping therefore has an important role in education. It is a teaching method which combines the principles of mind mapping and technology in order to support students' reading comprehension. The e-mind mapping in this study is used to help organize the students' idea using texts, shapes, images, and colors.



Figure 6 The example of created electronic mind mapping.

# 2.3.2 Roles of Electronic Mind Mapping in Improving Reading Comprehension

According to Tungprapa (2015), electronic mind mapping is effective since they rely on quick and specialized computer software that includes images, colors, and designs, as well as photographs and drawings to entice the reader (Aljaser, 2017) and raise students' concentration level and improve their comprehension by making learning interesting and studying easier, as well as encouraging them to think freely (Hasan, 2013; Abdulrazeq, 2016). In addition, Ruffini (2008) argues that electronic mind mapping is an outstanding e-learning tool for organizing and navigating Web-based content. It enables teachers to express ideas and demonstrate interrelationships between concepts and the curriculum using a highly visual and non-linear framework. Phongploenpis & Supangyut (2018) also notes some roles of mind mapping including helping students to focus on key word and concepts, store related facts together, be aware of hierarchies as well as to encourage creative thinking. Students can better comprehend and recall the passage through the creation of important connections, themes, and relationships between ideas and information (Baghagho, 2021). Moreover, Yen & Thao (2021) also stated that mind mapping helps students to organize information, enhance comprehension, improve retention of details, and provide an overview of the reading text by visually representing the relationships between different concepts, mind mapping facilitates a deeper understanding of the reading texts and support more effective learning.

### 2.3.3 Advantages and Disadvantages of Electronic Mind mapping

According to Tungprapa (2015), electronic mind mapping is more effective and more appealing than traditional mind mapping since they rely on professionally quick and specialized computer software that includes images, colors, and designs. Similarly, Aljaser (2017) mentions that electronic mind mapping is more effective and eye catching than traditional ones since they rely on professionally quick and specialized computer software that incorporates photographs, colors, and drawings to entice the reader. It raises students' concentration level, gain knowledge, improves the performance of their memories, makes learning interesting, and make studying simpler as well as encourage them to think freely (Hasan, 2013; Abdulrazeq, 2016). Ruffini (2008) states that electronic mind mapping is an outstanding e-learning tool for organizing and navigating Web-based content. It enables instructors to express ideas and demonstrate interrelationships between concepts and curriculum using a highly visual and non-linear framework. Moreover, Phongploenpis and Supangyut (2018) points out the advantages of mind mapping are helping students to focus on key word and concepts, to store related facts together, to be aware of hierarchies as well as to encourages creative thinking. Electronic mind mapping is an effective method for brainstorming because it allows ideas to be captured as they are provided, without regard to their placement in a hierarchy (Yunus, 2022).

On the other hand, electronic mind mapping also has its disadvantages. Fadillah (2019) argued that electronic mind mapping method requires computers for instruction and it

took longer time to create and organize the ideas. Likewise, the study of Almelhi (2017) showed that electronic mind mapping used computers as a tool for instruction and generate mind mapping. Due to the fact that some students may have trouble using a computer and may find it difficult to summarize text, the mind mapping method might be time-consuming (McClean, 2019).

In summary, electronic mind mapping's visual representation of reading materials offers students a more intuitive and comprehensive way to approach and comprehend complex texts. It provides a clear and organized view of the content, making it easier to identify key concepts and relationships within the text, ultimately enhancing the overall reading comprehension experience. Furthermore, electronic mind mapping employs various visual elements such as colors, shapes, and images to enhance the representation of ideas. These visual cues can serve as memory aids, making it easier for students to recall and retain information. Additionally, electronic mind mapping allows students to actively engage with the content by adding their own notes, comments, or links, further reinforcing their understanding. However, the process of organizing electronic mind mapping could indeed be time-consuming.

# 2.4 Collaborative Strategy

#### 2.4.1 Definitions of Collaborative Strategy

Barkley et al. (2014) states that collaborative strategy is a strategy that students work together and share idea to complete assignments. Additionally, Ayon (2013) defines collaborative strategy as a pedagogical practice in which students work together in small groups of two or more to complete a common task within the class session or outside the classroom for a certain period of time ranging between two weeks and a month depending on the complexity and the scope of the task. Laal and Ghodsi (2011) also state that collaborative strategy is an educational approach to teaching and learning that involves groups of learners working together to solve a problem, complete a task, or create a product. It involves small groups to employ in education as part of a working together technique, which encourages students to cooperate in order to improve both their own and one another's learning (Johnson & Johnson, 1996; Smith & MacGregor, 1992).

#### 2.4.2 Roles of Collaborative Strategy in Improving Reading Comprehension

Laal and Ghodsi (2011) state the benefits of collaborative strategy, which involves actively engaging students in the learning process. In collaborative learning settings, students work together in groups, actively participating and contributing to the learning experience. Students have the opportunity to interact and build relationships with classmates who possess different strengths and experiences and also encourages diversity understanding, students gain exposure to diverse ideas, values, and ways of thinking (Webb, 1980; Peterson & Swing, 1982) as well as help reduce anxiety since working together in a group can provide a sense of social support, as students can rely on each other for assistance, guidance, and encouragement. According to Hazeymeh & Alomery (2021) stated that brainstorming helps students to exchange their ideas and information of the reading texts as well as helps them to create associations between the main ideas, supporting ideas, and conclusion of the reading texts. Chalermchai (2017) encouraged group discussions and collaborative e-mind mapping activity that enable students to actively engage with the reading texts, construct knowledge together, support each other's learning, and enhance their communication and collaboration abilities. It supports a collaborative and interactive learning environment where students can express their ideas, and learn from others.

#### **2.5 Previous Studies**

### 2.5.1 Previous Studies in Global Context

This current study focuses on investigating the effectiveness of an electronic mind mapping in improving reading comprehension. The following studies are included in this section as relevant studies for electronic mind mapping and mind mapping used in teaching and learning reading comprehension in global context as follows:

Mohaidat (2018) also conducted a quasi-experimental study to investigate the effect of e-mapping on reading comprehension. An experimental group was taught the chosen texts using the Electronic Mind Mapping strategy while a control group was taught the same texts using the traditional method. The study data were collected using a reading comprehension test that was administered for both groups as a pre and a post-test. The findings demonstrated that a higher level of comprehension in the experimental group than in the control group during the post-test.

Wangmo (2018) conducted a qualitative research design to investigate the implementation of digital mind mapping tools on academic reading and summary writing using Mindmeister. The participants were thirty-one first-year students studying a Bachelor of Engineering in Power Engineering at Jigme Namgyel Engineering College. Their CEFR level was between B1 and B2, with a few students at the A2 level in reading. The instruments were a pre- and post-test, attitude questionnaire, as well as self-assessment form. Before completing the pre-test, students were expected to complete the self-assessment in order to assess their ability of reading and writing. After completing the self-assessment, students were asked to complete the pre-test which included six reading passage. They were required to read and solve the comprehension questions and write a summary of the passages in the pre-test as well as post-test. The findings showed that digital mind mapping tools improved academic reading comprehension and summary writing skills. Specifically, students were able to distinguish between major and minor points and extract the substance of the original passage.

Manotas (2019) used mind mapping on a short fictional text to improve their reading comprehension of twenty-seven tenth-graders in Colombia. Four instruments were used to collect data: rubric, reading comprehension pre- and post-test, mind mapping which was Mind Manager, and field notes. The results of the study revealed that students could summarize, and classify the key concepts and ideas as well as reading comprehension post-test scores were higher than pre-test scores.

Felipe et al. (2019) investigated the implementation of mind mapping as graphic organizers to teach reading comprehension skills to second graders of the Sur Oriental Boston branch School. The participants were fifteen ESL second grade students. The teacher used flash-cards, worksheets containing mind mapping as a graphic organizer tool, along with narrative text and reading comprehension questions. The results showed that mind mapping was effective for the learners to become aware of how to classify specific information in the mind map under specific titles.

Anh et al. (2020) examined the use of mind mapping to improve reading comprehension in Vietnamese EFL undergraduate students at a public university in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. A mixed-method research design was used and the research instruments included a pre- and post-test, attitude questionnaire, and interview. Students were provided the pre-test which consisted of 20 questions and provided the instruction of using mind mapping as a part of learning. After completing the pre-test and treatment, the post-test was administered to the students. After completing the test, the students were given a questionnaire to assess their opinions on the mind mapping method. After completing the questionnaire, students were interviewed. The interview questions were prepared on the basis of the questionnaire in order to collect in-depth information from the students regarding the efficacy of mind-mapping. The findings showed that using mind mapping in reading can help students identify the general idea of the reading text, review the text and new words as well as enhance motivation in reading.

Saori (2020) conducted a qualitative research design. The participants were two English teachers who teach in the second grade of senior high schools. Each English teacher had eight meetings that observed by the researcher. The instruments were an observation, document analysis checklist and interview. Teachers assigned students to state the title of the text, problem, action, setting, characters, emotion, and conclusion. The findings stated that using mind mapping help easily understand the text as well as develop brainstorming.

Al Shdaifat & Al-Abed Al-Haq (2021) also investigated e-mapping using a quasiexperimental design with fifty seventh graders from UM Ateya Al-Ansaria Basic School for Girls in Qasabat Mafraq Directorate of Education in the northern region of Jordan. They were divided into experimental and controlled group and the research instrument was a reading achievement test which included nine questions. The exam included true/false, multiple-choice, and fill-in-the-blank questions to assess the four subskills of literal reading comprehension. The first question involved identifying cause and effect. The second question examined the ability to recognize important components. The third, sixth, seventh, and eighth questions required students to find information (who, what, where, when). The fourth question examined the sequencing skill, which required students to sequence facts. The fifth question related to the skill of outlining, whereby students were required to outline the text's details. Students completed the pre-test before the treatment stage and completed the test again after the treatment. This study, which was completed in one semester, revealed that using
electronic mind mapping was effective in raising the level of understanding of reading texts and students enjoyed and were enthusiastic about this form of instruction.

Hardiyanti et al. (2021) conducted a quasi-experimental study with thirty-two eleventhgrade students and also found that e-mapping highly adaptive and effective tool for enhancing reading comprehension ability.

Al-Jarf (2021) examined Free-mind as mind mapping software in teaching reading. The participants were EFL freshman students and reading comprehension tests and an attitude questionnaire were used as research instruments. The findings indicated that mind mapping software was effective in enhancing reading comprehension among EFL freshman students. The students also had positive attitudes towards mind mapping and reading English texts. They considered mind mapping a new way of showing interrelationships between main topics and supporting details.

Hamid (2021) conducted quasi-experimental research design using E-mind mapping on Prep School Students' Metacognitive Reading Skills. The participants were 50 EFL first- year prep stage students at Abd Elwahab Elgohary Preparatory School in Egypt. The instruments were a questionnaire, a test, and a Rubric of metacognitive reading test. The findings showed that E- mind mapping has a positive effect on improving reading comprehension and students were also able to judge and express their attitude toward the reading text.

Novitasari & Nisa (2021) conducted a qualitative research design involving the use of mind mapping through miMind application in improving students' reading comprehension of narrative text. The participants were 36 first-year students at a public high school in Indonesia. The instruments were a reading comprehension test and questionnaire. The results showed that 89% of students responded positively to mind mapping through miMind application response, while 11% gave negative responses. It was also shown that mind mapping technique through miMind application is effective in improving students' reading comprehension of narrative text.

Finally, Yunus (2022) conducted a qualitative research design with senior high school students in Indonesia. An interview was conducted between the teacher and the students to determine the students' attitude of e-mind mapping and its impact on their reading

skills. Students were also observed using a checklist during the implementation of emind mapping. The findings showed that e-mapping method has a positive impact on students' reading comprehension as well as interested in English text.

## 2.5.2 Previous Studies in the Thai EFL Context

This current study focuses on investigating the effectiveness of an electronic mind mapping in improving reading comprehension. As relevant studies for electronic mind mapping and mind mapping used in teaching and learning reading comprehension in Thai EFL contexts, the following studies are provided in this section:

Chaichompoo (2017) investigated the use of e-Mapping to improve the reading comprehension and summary skills of EFL students. The participants were fifty second-year English major students. The instruments used were reading comprehension preand post-tests, fourteen reading passages, and an attitude questionnaire. Students were asked to complete pre- and post-test consisted of 20 questions to assess their reading comprehension abilities. Students were also required to register for the free online mind mapping website Mindomo.com. Students completed the post-test after using mind mapping throughout the semester. The results indicated that mind mapping enabled the learners to analyze and summarize the contents of the reading passages more quickly and accurately.

Piengkes et al. (2019) investigated the effects of mind mapping technique and students' English achievement. The participants were thirty-five fourth grade students in demonstration school of Khon Kaen University. The instruments were five lesson plans and an achievement test. In order to analyze an achievement test, mean, percentages, and effectiveness index were used. The findings revealed that mind mapping helped students to categorize and organize ideas that emerged from brainstorming and identify content associations with the average mean score of 18.3 (S.D. = 2.68).

Yimwilai and Samonlux (2020) investigated the effect of electronic mind mapping on students' reading abilities. The study was conducted with forty-two undergraduate students enrolled in the Critical reading course and the American short story course. The instruments included a reading achievement test, lesson plans, and a semi-structured interview. Before the lessons, students were asked to complete the pre-test which consisted of 30 questions, with 4 multiple choice answers in each question.

Students were required to identify topics, main ideas, references, purposes, the author's attitude and tone, inferences, conclusion, as well as facts and opinions. After the lessons, the students completed the post-test, which was the same test as the pre-test. In the semi-structured interview stage, the attitudes of the students regarding the use of electronic mind mapping in the classroom were discussed. There were four open-ended questions. The results revealed that e-mind mapping enhanced students' reading ability and motivated them to read. Electronic mind mapping was convenient for the learning environment and also helped with class presentations, enhanced their creativity, and most importantly, reduced their boredom in the classroom.

Kamchorn et al. (2022) examined the effect of using mind mapping towards English reading comprehension. The study was conducted with twenty-six students at grade 8 -9. The two instruments were used which were reading comprehension test and lesson plans. The findings revealed that students improved their reading comprehension through mind mapping method with a statistically significantly at .01.

Namtong and Yiemkuntitavorn (2022) investigated the effects of using mind mapping on English reading comprehension ability of fifth graders. The participants were seventeen fifth graders in Nakhon Si Thammarat province. Three instruments included eight lesson plans, reading comprehension test which contained 12 items, and satisfaction questionnaire which contained 11 statements. The study was conducted within four weeks with sixteen hours. The findings showed that post-test scores are higher that pre-test scores which indicated that students improved their reading comprehension with the use of mind mapping with the total mean score of 48.06 (S.D. = 3.17) as well as students' satisfaction toward mind mapping was at a very high level with the total mean score of 4.57 (S.D. = 0.55).

Pannim et al. (2022) investigated the improvement of reading comprehension skills using multimedia storytelling with mind mapping for students with learning disabilities. The participants were thirty-six students with learning disabilities from fourth grade to six grade in Bangkok. The study conducted with two experimental groups and a control group. The instruments were the proposed mobile application with contained with multimedia storytelling and mind mapping and the pre- and post-test. The proposed mobile application was provided to the first experimental group, which included mind mapping and multimedia storytelling, while the proposed mobile application was provided to the second experimental group, which included multimedia storytelling. The control group was assigned to use hand-drawn mind mapping after teacher read texts. The results showed that using multimedia storytelling and mind mapping improved students' reading comprehension, with a significant difference between the mean reading comprehension scores of the students' pre-test and post-test at the.01 level. It also allowed students to interact with a variety of media, including graphic images, sounds, and texts. The learner's attention may be stimulated and improved with this strategy.

Sommanut and Pianchana (2022) investigated the development of learning achievement in reading comprehension of eight graders using concept mapping. The participants were sixteen eight-graders who were chosen by cluster random sampling. The instruments were four lesson plans, a reading comprehension pre- and post-test included thirty items, and satisfaction questionnaire included fifteen statements. The study was conducted in eight hours. The findings revealed that students improved their reading comprehension after treatment by mind mapping with the total mean score of 20.69 (S.D. = 4.42). Additionally, students satisfied with the use of mind mapping in improving their reading comprehension at very high level with the total mean score of 4.79 (S.D. = 0.41). The researchers suggested that times of collecting data need to be increased and two-group experimental is required in the future research.

According to the studies mentioned above, a number of studies in the Thai EFL context involved junior high school students at various grades, while fewer of them involved university students. However, less emphasis is paid to teaching reading comprehension to Thai EFL seventh-graders using electronic mind mapping. In order to analyze students' attitudes, this study employed an attitude questionnaire, whereas a few studies employed a satisfaction questionnaire. One of the studies employed a semi-structured interview to acquire qualitative data. Therefore, a semi-structured interview was also employed in this study in order to support the findings derived from the students' attitude questionnaire.

### 2.6 Summary of the chapter

This chapter delves into the utilization of electronic mind mapping to improve the reading comprehension skills of Thai EFL seventh graders. Previous studies applied the cognitive theory of multimedia learning to assess the impacts of multimedia learning, which integrates visual and textual elements, on students' reading comprehension improvement. Electronic mind mapping, which incorporates graphic images, served as the primary tool for investigations. The interactive model was employed to provide students with new vocabulary in the initial stages of teaching and an overview of the materials they would be reading. A combination of various assessment tools was employed, including multiple-choice questions, open-ended inquiries, and cloze tests. The inclusion of multiple-choice questions was based on their recognized effectiveness in evaluating comprehension, making them suitable for students of all proficiency levels. Collaborative learning theory was also integrated into the studies, advocating for group discussions and collaborative e-mind mapping activities. These activities encouraged active engagement with the reading material, fostering collective knowledge construction, mutual learning support, and the development of communication and collaboration skills among students. Furthermore, this chapter provides a literature review of studies related to electronic mind mapping. Detailed information on the research methods is described in the following chapter.



# CHAPTER III RESEARCH METHODS

This chapter presents the research methods used in conducting the research. It discusses the research paradigm and design, participants and setting, research instruments, data collection procedure and data analysis.

### 3.1 Research Paradigm and Design

Mixed methods research is an approach where both qualitative and quantitative data are gathered for a single research subject. Researchers using this method merge their qualitative and quantitative results to gain a more profound comprehension. This approach is chosen when there is a need for in-depth insights into concepts or phenomena. While either a standalone quantitative or qualitative study can offer valuable insights, relying on a single method may fall short of fully grasping a topic or issue. Researchers conducting mixed methods research recognize the significance of combining both qualitative and quantitative methods to attain a more comprehensive understanding. However, it is essential to emphasize that mixed methods research is not just about collecting additional data without a clear purpose. Instead, it involves a purposeful approach to crafting research questions and carefully choosing suitable research methods to effectively address and fill gaps in knowledge related to a specific research inquiry.

The current study used two phases to investigate the effect of electronic mind mapping on the reading comprehension of Thai EFL seventh graders. A quantitative method was employed to collect and analyze the data from a reading comprehension pre-test and post-test and an attitude questionnaire. The qualitative method was employed to collect data from a semi-structured interview to gain a deeper understanding of complex phenomena and explore participants' perspectives.

# 3.2 Participants and Setting

This study was conducted in an opportunity extended school, a public school in Yasothon province. Using an intact class as selection criteria, the participants were ten seventh graders (five males and five females). Participants were 12 to 13 years old, and their native language (L1) was Thai. All participants spoke English as their foreign language and had been learning English for six years. However, the students were considered to be at a beginner's level. To improve their English proficiency, all participants were required to enroll in the subject called *Fundamental English* in the second semester of the 2022 academic year. Fundamental English was a subject for seventh graders which required students to understand basic words, sentences, and the main idea of reading texts.

All participants resided in a small village in a rural area of Yasothon province. Their parents were farmers. The students faced difficulties learning English. In their daily learning, they seemed uninterested in reading English texts. They also encountered difficulties distinguishing the topic sentence from the supporting sentences, skimming, and scanning. Consequently, as indicated by their low reading comprehension scores, students had great difficulty understanding the meaning of the paragraphs they read.

### **3.3 Research Instruments**

This study included three instruments: a reading comprehension pre-test and post-test, an attitude questionnaire, and a semi-structured interview. These instruments are described in detail in the following sections.

## 3.3.1 Reading comprehension pre-test and post-test

The reading comprehension pre-test and post-test were used to examine the participants' reading comprehension before and after the implementation of electronic mind mapping. The reading comprehension pre-test and post-test consisted of four short passages with 30 test items, which included 16 multiple-choice questions with four options for each question, 11 open-ended questions, and 3 cloze test questions. The reading passages were obtained from an educational website for EFL students. The same reading passages and questions were used for both the pre-test and the post-test. The test items were derived from the content of Grade 7<sup>th</sup> English passages that were also obtained from an educational website for EFL students. They included the following topics: Fast food, A Visit to the Water Park, Going fishing, and Students from Different Countries. The passages were appropriate for junior high school students and related to the Basic Education Core Curriculum B.E. 2008 determination of themes. Each reading passage included 100 - 150 words. All 50 items were examined by three

experts to verify the content validity, using an index of Item Objective Congruence (IOC). The IOC ranged from -1 to +1, with +1 meaning congruent, 0 meaning unclear, and -1 meaning incongruent. Items with an IOC score of more than 0.5 were retained, whereas items with less than 0.5 were discarded. The test was then modified in response to the experts' feedback. The difficulty index and the discrimination index of the test were also verified. Based on these indexes, 30 items were selected for the actual pretest and post-test.

#### 3.3.2 Students' attitude questionnaire

An attitude questionnaire was administered after the treatment to examine the participants' attitudes toward the electronic mind mapping teaching method. The questionnaire comprises close-ended questions in response to the instructional strategy using electronic mind mapping. The attitude questionnaire was in Thai and consisted of 16 items with a 5-point Likert scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5). The questionnaire included two sections. The first section assessed students' attitudes toward the electronic mind-mapping teaching method after the treatment, and the second section included two open-ended questions that aimed to gather students' opinions on the treatment. Three experts were asked to examine and rate the validity of the questionnaire.

#### 3.3.3 Semi-Structured Interview

A semi-structured interview was used to obtain qualitative data to support the findings from the students' attitude questionnaire. Five participants were purposively selected to participate in the face-to-face interview since it can assess all participants' attitudes (Adams, 2015: 495), which included four open-ended questions. The interview was conducted in Thai after the treatment using an audiotape, and each interview took approximately three minutes.

#### **3.4 Data Collection Procedure**



Figure 7 Data Collection Procedure

The participants were first given a class orientation. Before the experiment, the participants were informed of the concept of electronic mind mapping, purposes of this study, the research procedure, and the benefits of using electronic mind mapping. The participants' parents were asked to submit the ethical consent form. Then, the pre-test was administered to examine participants' reading comprehension before implementing electronic mind mapping. The pre-test was completed in 1 hour.

The teaching phase as the treatment step then began, which included three stages: prereading, while-reading, and post-reading activities. In the pre-reading stage, the teacher provided students with unknown vocabulary from four short passages and asked them to guess the meaning of the words. The teacher informed students about an online platform for creating mind mapping, which was www.Coggle.it. This online platform was used by students to create their mind mapping of the reading passages. In the whilereading stage, the teacher assigned students to work in groups of 3 - 4 students. The teacher assisted the students in forming predictions, expressing visuals while reading, and vocalizing a difficult point. The teacher also explained strategies to improve their comprehension, including rereading a sentence, reading ahead to explain, and using the context. In the post-reading stage, the participants interpreted the text. The teacher assigned them to work collaboratively and students were required to use the mind mapping to summarize their information. In accordance, this study was carried out using two phases, which included four steps: planning, acting, observing, and reflecting. The first phase was a pilot stage to generate solutions to practical concerns, and the second phase was the stage to develop a teaching method from the reflection of the first phase. The first phase consisted of four steps: planning, acting, observing, and reflecting. In the planning step, the teacher designed the lesson plans. In the acting steps, the teaching procedure from lesson plans was employed. After that, the researcher observed how students reacted during the treatment using electronic mind mapping and reflected based on the outcomes. The reflection stage allowed the researcher to revise the teaching plans for the second phase. The planning step involved the preparation step of using lesson plans 2 - 4. In the acting step, the teaching procedure from lesson plans was employed. The observing step was the same as the phase 1. The researcher observed, reflected, and evaluated.

Week	Class Session No.	Торіс	Teaching Strategies & Activities
2		Mother's Day	<ol> <li>Pre-reading         <ol> <li>Teacher read aloud the topic.</li> <li>Teacher introduced the unknown vocabulary.</li> <li>Teacher provided vocabulary games.</li> <li>Teacher introduced sentence structures which related to the passages.</li> <li>Teacher presented the picture of the passage and asked them, "What can you see in this picture?" and "Can you guess what the story is about?"</li> <li>Teacher discussed with students about the topic and the picture.</li> </ol> </li> <li>Teacher read aloud the story and picked some complicated sentences in the passage to describe.</li> <li>Teacher assigned two students to read aloud one part of the passage.</li> </ol>

### **Table 1 Lesson Plan**

Week	Class Session No.	Торіс	Teaching Strategies & Activities
			<ol> <li>All students read aloud the whole the passage together.</li> <li>Students scanned the passage, found the vocabulary they had learned, and then applied the vocabulary to the passage in order to comprehend the meaning of the text.</li> <li>Students were required to complete exercise 1, which involved matching the words to the correct pictures.</li> </ol>
2	5	Mother's Day	Post-reading
			<ol> <li>Teacher let students work in groups of 3-4 for brainstorming on discussion about the text.</li> <li>Teacher assigned students to complete electronic mind mapping. Teacher assisted students in creating electronic mind mapping when they found it complicated.</li> <li>Students had to answer the questions to check their understanding through exercise 2, which involved answering the question from the text.</li> <li>Students had to state the main idea of the passages.</li> </ol>

After the treatment, the participants took the reading comprehension post-test. The test included the same set of reading passages and questions as the pre-test, and the duration was one hour. The participants were then given 15 minutes to complete the attitude questionnaire to assess their attitude towards the e-mind mapping method. Finally, five participants were purposively selected to participate in a semi-structured interview. The face-to-face interview was conducted in Thai to avoid any language barriers. The interview was recorded and transcribed. The data collection procedure is summarized in Figure 7.

#### **3.5 Data Analysis**

To answer research question #1, the data collected from the pre- and post-test were analyzed using t-test dependent.

To answer research question #2, the data collected from the attitude questionnaire were analyzed using percentage, mean and standard deviation. The data from the semistructured interviews were analyzed using content analysis. According to Graneheim & Lundman (2003), the obtained data were divided into meaningful segments, or "meaning units" to categorize or break down the obtained data into accessible coding categories. After identifying meaning units, condense or summarize the data. This condensation involves reducing the content within each unit to its core essence while retaining the essential information. Once the meaning units are condensed, abstract the key concepts or ideas from each meaning. These abstract notions are then given labels or codes. The codes were then classified into "themes" to summarize the data. The theme usually represents the main idea or content of the meaning unit.

### **3.6 Summary of the chapter**

The current study presents the research methods, including research paradigm and design, participants and setting, research instruments, data collection procedure and data analysis. The treatment was conducted for five weeks, with three hours of instruction per week. It employed two phases. The treatment targeted ten Thai EFL seventh-graders who have experienced difficulties in learning English. The three instruments were used, which were a reading comprehension pre- and post-test, an attitude questionnaire, and a semi-structured interview. A reading comprehension pretest was administered to the ten Thai EFL seventh-graders before the treatment. After the treatment, a reading comprehension post-test was conducted to evaluate the students' reading comprehension. This allowed for a comparison between their pre- and post-treatment performance to determine the impact of the treatment on their reading comprehension. In addition, an attitude questionnaire was administered to examine the students' attitudes of the electronic mind mapping used during the treatment. To further investigate and validate the students' attitudes, a semi-structured interview was conducted. The semi-structured interview involved open-ended questions that allowed

students to provide more in-depth insights and explanations regarding their attitudes of electronic mind mapping. The SPSS program was employed to evaluate the acquired data statistically. In addition, *t*-test dependent was employed to examine the reading comprehension pre-and post-test results. Mean scores and standard deviations were employed to examine the students' attitude questionnaire findings.



# CHAPTER IV RESULTS

This chapter presents the results of the data analysis and the answers of the two research questions 1) To what extent does the E-mind mapping method affect Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension? and 2) What are the students' attitude about E-mapping in regards to improving reading comprehension?. This chapter consists of four sections are as follows. The first section compares the reading comprehension of seventh graders before and after employing electronic mind mapping. The second section reveals the seventh graders' attitudes toward electronic mind mapping as a method of improving their ability to comprehend the passages in order to respond to the second question. The third section reveals the results from the semi-structured interview to support the findings from students' attitude questionnaire. The last section includes a summary of the current chapter as well as the overall findings of the two research questions.

# 4.1 The effect of E-mind mapping method on Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension.

Research Question 1: To what extent does the E-mind mapping method affect Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension?

Students No.	Pre-	test	Post-	-test	Dif.
Students No.	Score	%	Score	%	%
	6	20	16	53.33	33.33
2	3	- 10	19	63.33	53.33
3	4-41	13.33	20	70.00	56.67
94	5	16.67	15	50.00	33.33
5 9 9		10	16	53.33	43.33
6		13.33	22	73.33	60
7	1	3.33	15	50.00	46.67
8	2	6.67 6	21	70.00	63.33
9	2	6.67	16	53.33	46.67
10	5	16.67	19	66.67	50
Total	$\bar{x} = 3.50$	$\bar{a} = 11.67$	$\bar{x} = 17.90$	= -(0.22)	
	S.D. 1.581	$\bar{x} = 11.67$	S.D. 2.601	$\bar{x} = 60.33$	

Table 2 The comparison of reading comprehension pre- and post-test scores

In order to answer the first question, the data obtained from the reading comprehension pre-test and post-test and then analyzed to find mean scores, standard deviations, percentages, and t-test. Table 2 as shown above presents the mean scores and percentage of students' reading comprehension pre- and post-test scores.

	Ν	Mean	S.D.	t	P (Sig.)
Pre-test	10	3.5 <mark>0</mark>	1.581	15 225	.000
Post-test	10	17. <mark>90</mark>	2.601	- 15.235	

Table 3 A summary of students' reading comprehension

**Note:** Significant at the 0.01 level (p < 0.01)

Table 3 presents a statistical summary of students' reading comprehension. In this study, a one-tailed hypothesis test was used to analyze the data. The p-value, which is reported as .000, indicates a statistically significant difference between the mean scores of students in the reading comprehension pre-test and post-test at the 0.01 significance level, (t=15.235, p<0.01). The mean scores of reading comprehension pre-test are 3.50 (S.D. = 1.581), whereas the mean scores of reading comprehension post-test is 17.90 (S.D. = 2.601). It indicates that E-mind mapping improves students' reading comprehension, as shown in the post-test score, which is higher than the pre-test score.

# 4.2 The students' attitude about E-mind mapping in regards to improving reading comprehension.

Research Question 2: What are the students' attitude about E-mapping in regards to improving reading comprehension?

To answer the second question the data were analyzed mean scores, standard deviations, and percentages. The results of applying the e-mind mapping method to the data collected from the students' attitude questionnaire. It included two aspects: electronic mind mapping and reading comprehension strategies, which were both addressed by the closed-ended and open-ended questions. The students rated on a 5-points scale ranging from strongly disagree to strongly agree. Based on Best (1981), the following range of mean scores were used to interpret the findings: Very high =

4.50 - 5.00, High = 3.50 - 4.49, Average = 2.50 - 3.49, Low = 1.50 - 2.49, and Very low = 1.00 - 1.49.

# 4.2.1 Students' attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping in reading comprehension

The aspect 1 of the students' attitude questionnaire was purposed to investigate students' attitude toward the use of electronic mind mapping on improving seventh graders' reading comprehension. The questions in the aspect 1 were a close-ended questions which included twelve items which students were asked to rate the items from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5). The results of the agreement are revealed in the Table 4. The following table shows the findings of the mean scores and the standard deviation of the students' attitude questionnaire.

# Table 4 Students' attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping in reading comprehension

	Questionnaire items	Mean	S.D.	Results
Asp	ect 1: Electronic mind mapping			
1	Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was interesting.	4.70	0.46	Very high
2	Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was useful.	4.80	0.40	Very high
3	Using the electronic mind mapping helped me understand the content of the story better.	4.60	0.49	Very high
4	Completing the information in the electronic mind mapping was easy.	4.70	0.46	Very high
5	The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify the main ideas of the stories.	4.60	0.49	Very high
6	The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify key elements of the stories.	4.60	0.49	Very high

	Questionnaire items	Mean	S.D.	Results		
Aspect 1: Electronic mind mapping						
7	I found that using the electronic mind mapping after reading helped me remember details from the stories better.	4.70	0.46	Very high		
8	The electronic mind mapping helped me to summarize the stories.	4.60	0.49	Very high		
9	Creating electronic mind mapping was helpful for me in answering comprehension questions.	4.60	0.49	Very high		
10	The electronic mind mapping made reading more purposeful.	4.50	0.50	Very high		
11	The reading classes in which the electronic mind mapping was used were effective.	4.70	0.46	Very high		
12	I would like to use the electronic mind mapping in upcoming reading classes.	4.70	0.46	Very high		
	Total	4.65	0.47	Very high		

Table 4 presents the mean scores of students' attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping in reading comprehension. The highest mean score was item 2: "Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was useful" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.80, S.D.=0.40). Furthermore, students reveal that "Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was interesting" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.70, S.D.=0.46), "Using the electronic mind mapping helped me understand the content of the story better" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.60, S.D.=0.49), "Completing the information in the electronic mind mapping was easy" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.70, S.D.=0.46), "The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify the main ideas of the stories" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.60, S.D.=0.49), "The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify key elements of the stories" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.60, S.D.=0.49), "I found that using the electronic mind mapping after reading helped me remember details from the stories better" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.70, S.D.=0.46), "The electronic mind mapping helped me to summarize the stories"

( $\bar{x}$ =4.60, S.D.=0.49), "Creating electronic mind mapping was helpful for me in answering comprehension questions" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.60, S.D.=0.49), "The electronic mind mapping made reading more purposeful" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.50, S.D.=0.50), "The reading classes in which the electronic mind mapping was used were effective" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.70, S.D.=0.46) and "I would like to use the electronic mind mapping in upcoming reading classes" ( $\bar{x}$ =4.70, S.D.=0.46).

In conclusion, the overall level of using the electronic mind mapping in reading comprehension class was very high level of agreement, with a mean score of 4.65 (S.D. = 0.47). It indicates that seventh-grade students have positive attitudes with the use of electronic mind mapping to enhance their reading comprehension.

# 4.2.2 Students' attitude towards the reading comprehension strategies in reading comprehension class

In the aspect 2 questionnaire, students were required to respond the four items which were close-ended questions in order to investigate respondents' attitude toward the use of two reading comprehension strategies adopted in the reading comprehension class: graphic organizers and collaborative strategy. The results of the agreement are revealed in the Table 5.

	Questionnaire items	Mean	S.D.	Results
Asp	ect 2: Reading comprehension strategies			
Gra	phic organizers			
13	I found that graphic organizers helped me understand the stories through drawing inference.	4.70	0.46	Very high
14	I found that graphic organizers helped me draw connections between prior knowledge and the new information.	4.70	0.46	Very high

<b>Table 5 Students</b>	' attitude to	wards the use of	reading	comprehension	n strategies

# **Collaborative strategy**

	Questionnaire items	Mean	S.D.	Results
15	I found that sharing information with friends helped me understand the stories better.	4.80	0.40	Very high
16	Working with friends made me understand how to create an electronic mind mapping.	4.80	0.40	Very high
	Total	4.75	0.43	Very high

Table 5 presents the mean scores of students' attitude towards the use of reading comprehension strategies. The highest mean score was item 15 and 16: "*I found that sharing information with friends helped me understand the stories better*" with the mean score of 4.80 (S.D.=0.40) and "Working with friends made me understand how to create an electronic mind map" with the mean score of 4.80 (S.D.=0.40). On the contrary, the lowest mean score was item 13 and 14: "*I found that graphic organizers helped me understand the stories through drawing inference*" with the mean score of 4.70 (S.D.=0.46), "*I found that graphic organizers helped me draw connections between prior knowledge and the new information*" with the mean score of 4.70 (S.D.=0.46).

In conclusion, the use of graphic organizers and the collaborative strategy resulted in the findings shown in Table 5, which indicate that the average level of agreement is very high, with a mean score of 4.75 (S.D. = 0.43).

# 4.3 The students' attitude about E-mind mapping in regards to improving reading comprehension: Semi-structured interview.

The current section is presented to address the second question and to corroborate the findings from the students' attitude questionnaire. Five participants were purposefully chosen to be interviewed and provided with four open-ended questions. All respondents agreed that implementing electronic mind mapping for improving their reading comprehension was an effective approach since it provided an exciting teaching method and encouraged them to analyze the stories and identify the main idea, which they thought it was difficult.

"I was able to comprehend the stories better and more clearly.

(Respondent 1)

"It was a good teaching method because I was able to understand English story through creating mind mapping."

(Respondent 2)

"It encourages me to read since I could understand the passages and identify the main idea."

(Respondent 3)

"I think it effective to me because I was able to comprehend the passages."

(Respondent 4)

"I think it was a good method because it reduced boredom in English class since it was a unique way of teaching that I had not experienced before and because I was permitted to use a computer in reading class."

(Respondent 5)

All respondents also found that studying reading comprehension using electronic mind mapping was enjoyable and helped them keep themselves more involved in their English classes since it offered them access to an interesting online platform as well as provided them with the motivation to search for images to add to their mind mapping.

"I think it was a good method because it reduced boredom in English class and allowed me to study English using an online platform and I could design my emind mapping with my classmate and search some pictures to decorate our mind mapping."

(Respondent 1)

"I enjoyed using E-mind mapping in class since I could design it with helpful features on the web platform, such as having to use different colors to distinguish each sub-topic."

(Respondent 2)

"I enjoyed implementing this method since it was a unique way to teach that attracted my attention."

(Respondent 3)

"I think it was a good method because it reduced boredom in English class since it was a unique way of teaching."

(Respondent 4)

"It reduced boredom in English class since it was a unique way of teaching that had not experienced before and because I was permitted to use a computer in reading class. This e-mind mapping platform provided me with interesting features such as adding pictures, changing the colors of lines, and changing shapes."

Ι

(Respondent 5)

Three respondents found graphic organizers helpful in organizing information and enhancing their comprehension of stories.





"The graphic organizers provided subtopics for dividing the information into smaller groupings, they made it easy for me to summarize the passages."

(Respondent 2)

"It helps me to summarize information because it enabled me to express my ideas through it and I could answer the questions from those passages."

(Respondent 4)

"It helps me organize my information from texts as well as understand the passages with simplicity."

(Respondent 5)

Additionally, three respondents are able to communicate with others in their group to clarify any complicated information when they were having trouble comprehending the information from the stories they were reading.

"I was able to brainstorm with classmate, it helps to increase my reading comprehension since I can focus on the story's keywords and importance details."

(Respondent 2)

"I found that discussing the passages with my friends and creating our mind mapping together had helped me understand them better."

(Respondent 3)

"I could collaborate with classmate for sharing information from the passages when I found it complicated."

(Respondent 4)

On top of that, three respondents reported that they accepted that using this teaching method had improved their reading comprehension and their ability, to sum up the main idea of a story. They require the teacher to use this method in future reading classes.

"I want the teacher to implement the e-mind mapping method in the next class."

(Respondent 1)

"I found it was effective for me, and I hope teacher keep using this approach to instruction."

(Respondent 2)

"This type of teaching helped me organize information from the texts and was exciting, I was able to understand the passages with simplicity. I hope the teacher will implement this method in the following classes." 122 22 महा की दिल में

(Respondent 5)

Although many respondents revealed positive attitude about E-mind mapping method however using e-mind mapping method could be time-consuming and difficult for two respondents.

"I think it was difficult and took times at the first time"

(Respondent 1)

"The first time I studied reading comprehension through E-mind mapping, I found it was difficult, but in the end, I found it was effective for me."

(Respondent 2)

In conclusion, all respondents had positive experiences with implementing electronic mind-mapping method and found it beneficial for improving reading comprehension and encouraging creativity. The use of electronic mind mapping allowed them to effectively summarize and consolidate their understanding of the stories or passages they read. Furthermore, the collaborative strategy employed by the respondents contributed to their improved comprehension. Collaborative learning encourages active participation, discussion, and the sharing of different perspectives, which can deepen understanding and expose individuals to new insights. By working together on mind-mapping activities, the respondents likely benefited from the collective knowledge and perspectives of their peers, enhancing their comprehension even further.

## 4.4 Summary of the chapter

This current chapter presented the findings of two research questions, and the overall conclusion is that the findings are positive. The findings of the first question revealed that students had the ability to understand and comprehend texts or stories more effectively. Furthermore, their level of reading comprehension is on the comprehension level as defined by Bloom's Taxonomy (1956). The findings of the second question revealed that students had a very high level of positive attitude, with an average mean score of 4.68, regarding the applying of electronic mind mapping as a tool to improve their reading comprehension. The interview-based evidence corroborated this assertion, with most students expressing an appreciation for the use of electronic mind mapping,

which, in their view, not only enhances their reading comprehension but also reduces their boredom during English reading classes.



# CHAPTER V DISCUSSIONS AND CONCLUSION

This chapter discusses findings on the effect of e-mind mapping on seventh graders' reading comprehension and their attitude toward the e-mind mapping method. This current chapter also covers pedagogical implications, limitations of the study, recommendations for future research, and conclusion of the study.

## 5.1 Summary of the findings

The purposes of this study were to investigate the effect of electronic mind mapping on Thai EFL seventh graders' reading comprehension and to examine their attitudes about electronic mind mapping in improving their reading comprehension.

According to the *t*-test dependent results, there was a significant difference between the pre-and post-test mean scores for reading comprehension, with the pre-test mean score of 3.50 and the post-test mean score of 17.90. The results showed that electronic mind mapping helped students comprehend what they were reading. Additionally, students showed a very high level of agreement on their attitudes toward using electronic mind mapping to improve their reading comprehension, as revealed by their average mean score of 4.68 on the attitude questionnaire.

### **5.2 Discussion of the findings**

5.2.1 The effect of electronic mind mapping on students' reading comprehension Based on the pre-test and post-test results, the students' reading comprehension significantly improved after learning through electronic mind mapping to improve reading comprehension at the 0.01 level. Furthermore, the post-test scores ( $\bar{x} = 17.90$ ) were found to be significantly higher than the pre-test ( $\bar{x} = 3.50$ ). This indicated that the students' reading comprehension improved after learning through electronic mind mapping.

The reading comprehension post-test scores improved from the pre-test scores due to a few reasons. Firstly, electronic mind mapping represents an application of the cognitive theory of multimedia learning (CTML). Electronic mind mapping involves the use of graphic organizers that incorporate graphic images, serving as visual aids that can assist students in constructing visual representations of the information contained in the texts

they have read (Alkhasawneh et al., 2013; Samat & Aziz, 2020). When students were presented with both images and text, they would actively choose which ones to store in their working memory as students typically have a restricted capacity to hold a limited amount of textual information (Paivio, 1971). Consequently, the use of electronic mind mapping could aid them in structuring words, text, and graphical images into a cohesive mental framework. This facilitated their ability to integrate these materials with their prior knowledge to comprehend the information. The students' excerpts are as follows:

"I could design my e- mind mapping with my classmate and search some pictures to decorate our mind mapping."

(Respondent 1)

"I enjoyed using e-mind mapping in class since I could design it with helpful features on the web platform, such as having to use different colors to distinguish each sub-topic."

(Respondent 2)

"This e-mind mapping platform provided me with interesting features such as adding pictures, changing the colors of lines, and changing shapes."

(Respondent 5)

Utilizing electronic mind mapping as a graphic organizer serves as a visual aid for students. In this study, students were tasked with creating mind mapping that incorporated graphic elements. This approach enhanced students' understanding of the components of reading texts once they had completed their mind mapping. This is because of combining textual and visual elements can activate various cognitive processes and promote a more profound grasp of the texts (Mayer, 2005). The following excerpts support the findings:

"The graphic organizers provided subtopics for dividing the information into smaller groupings, they made it easy for me to summarize the passages."

(Respondent 2)

"It helps me to summarize information because it enabled me to express my ideas through it and I could answer the questions from those passages."

(Respondent 4)

"It helps me organize my information from texts as well as understand the passages with simplicity."

(Respondent 5)

Hence, the utilization of electronic mind mapping may facilitate students in retaining information in their long-term memory since students receive visual content through their eyes, and when presented with relevant images related to the reading texts, students can potentially form a comprehensive mental picture of the content from the reading texts.

The finding regarding the effectiveness of electronic mind mapping as graphic organizers on improving reading comprehension aligns with the study of Mohaidat (2008), who claimed that electronic mind mapping had an impact on students' reading comprehension since it provided a tool for graphic images and encouraged students to retain passages more effectively. The findings also align with previous studies, which revealed that electronic mind mapping and graphic images helped students improve their reading comprehension (Sam & Rajan, 2013; Aljaser, 2017; Morales et al., 2019; Anh et al., 2020). Students were able to visually represent the connections and relationships between different ideas and concepts within the passages since visual display helped in organizing information. They allowed students to see the overall structure and main points of the text, facilitating a deeper understanding.

Another explanation of students' improvement in reading comprehension may be based on the reading stages used in this study. This current study included pre-reading, whilereading, and post-reading. The pre-reading stage aimed to familiarize students with the vocabulary related to the passages and develop their understanding of sentence structures. A vocabulary game was implemented, which actively engaged the students and facilitated their acquisition and retention of new vocabulary. This game included relevant pictures alongside the text, a strategy that could enhance students' ability to grasp and remember the vocabulary words. During the while-reading stage, both the teacher and students read the passages aloud. Following the reading, students were tasked to scan the passages to locate the vocabulary they had previously learned. Students could enhance their understanding of the sentences and overall passage meaning by applying the vocabulary in context. In the post-reading stage, which was considered the most critical stage, students had to brainstorm with their friends to discuss information about the passages. Then students were assigned to create an emind mapping to summarize the passages. Students' reading comprehension was enhanced by completing the e-mind mapping activity in the post-reading stage. Summarizing the information and creating visual representations of the passages encouraged students to organize their thoughts and identify important information. This activity also allowed students to review and reinforce their understanding of the passages, leading to improved comprehension. The finding is in line with Al-Jarf (2021), who stated that using e-mind mapping in the post-reading stage helped students comprehend the texts. This finding is also in line with the study of Monliang (2022), which reported that using electronic mind mapping in the post-reading stage helped students to comprehend the reading passages better. In addition, the findings are also consistent with previous studies which asserted that electronic mind mapping was useful and effective as the post-reading activity to review the reading passages (Siriphanich & Lohawiriyanon, 2010; Yimwilai & Samonlux, 2020; Phongploenpis & Supangyut, 2018).

Moreover, using the collaborative strategy while reading might improve their reading comprehension. This study encouraged students to exchange information and discuss difficult parts of the passages with their classmates. This collaborative environment fostered others to learn, where students could benefit from diverse perspectives and insights. It also encouraged active engagement with the passage and promoted deeper comprehension. This is in line with Hazaymeh & Alomery (2021), who supported the idea that students can enhance their reading comprehension through activities such as brainstorming and creating associations between the main ideas, supporting ideas, and the conclusion of a given text. These strategies promote active engagement with the text and help students organize their thoughts effectively. The finding also aligns with the study of Chaichompoo (2017), which supported the notion that collaborative

strategy was effective in fostering students' individuality by providing an opportunity for useful discussions and knowledge generation within a group. Moreover, previous studies were also reported that brainstorming as a collaborative strategy encouraged students to create electronic mind mapping and comprehend the reading passages easily (Malekzadeh & Malekzadeh, 2015; Sabbah, 2015; Yimwilai & Samonlux, 2020).

The following excerpts support the findings:

"When I brainstormed with classmates, it helped increase my reading comprehension since I could focus on the story's keywords and important details."

(Student 2)

"I found that discussing the passages with my friends and creating our mind mapping together helped me understand the reading passages better."

(Student 3)

"I collaborated with classmates to share information from the passages when I found them too difficult to understand."

(Student 4)

# 5.2.2 Students' attitude towards the implementation of Electronic mind mapping in Improving Reading Comprehension

In response to Research Question 2: What are the students' attitude about e-mind mapping in improving reading comprehension? Students' attitude questionnaire was administered to examine their attitude towards electronic mind mapping. A semi-structured interview was also conducted to obtain their attitude of using electronic mind mapping to improve reading comprehension.

The students' attitude questionnaire results indicated that students showed their attitude towards electronic mind mapping at a very high level, with a total mean score of 4.68. Based on the questionnaire results toward aspect 1: electronic mind mapping, it can be inferred that seventh-grade students showed their attitude at a very high level with the use of electronic mind mapping to enhance their reading comprehension with a mean

score of 4.65. The participants responded that the electronic mind mapping was interesting, useful, and effective. It also helped them comprehend the reading texts better, was easy to use, helped them identify the reading texts' main idea and key elements, helped them remember details and summarize them, and helped them answer questions. They perceived that electronic mind mapping helped them understand through drawing inferences, helped them draw connections between prior knowledge and the new information, helped them understand the stories better and helped them understand how to create an electronic mind mapping.

# **5.3 Pedagogical Implications**

The results of this study revealed the positive effect of electronic mind mapping on students' reading comprehension, and their attitude towards the use of electronic mind mapping was at a very high level. The results suggest some pedagogical implications for teachers when teaching reading for comprehension. Teachers should incorporate electronic mind mapping since it provides students with graphic images and help them to see components of the reading passages and comprehend the reading passages better.

Furthermore, this current study implemented three reading stages: pre-reading, whilereading, and post-reading. In pre-reading was designed to prepare students for the upcoming reading task. It aimed to activate students' attention and familiarity with the upcoming reading passages. One effective way to engage students during this stage is to provide interesting activities related to the passages they will be reading. In the whilereading stage, the goal is to assist students in actively applying the information they have acquired during the pre-reading stages to the reading passages. This approach can indeed enhance their comprehension and enable them to grasp the content more effectively. To support students in this process, teachers should offer additional guidance on how to integrate their prior knowledge with the information presented in the passages. Indeed, the post-reading stage is essential for reinforcing students' comprehension of the reading text and creating electronic mind mapping can be a valuable activity during this stage. Moreover, working in groups of 3-4 students allows for collaborative learning and exchanging ideas. However, it is also beneficial for students to create their own individual electronic mind mapping after the group work. This individual step further enhances their understanding and application of the information to the mind-mapping process.

By incorporating both collaborative strategy and electronic mind mapping, students have the opportunity to engage in meaningful discussions, collectively make sense of complex information, and benefit from the diverse perspectives of their classmates. This approach will promote active learning, critical thinking, and deeper comprehension of the reading texts.

### 5.4 Limitations of the study and recommendations for future research

It is important to acknowledge the limitations of a study and consider potential improvements for future research. A one-group pre-test and post-test design may not provide a strong basis for determining the effectiveness of employing electronic mind mapping. Future research may include a two-group experimental design with an experimental group that employs electronic mind mapping and a control group that does not would be beneficial. This would provide stronger evidence of the effects of electronic mind mapping on students' reading comprehension. By using a control group, researchers can compare the outcomes of students who use electronic mind mapping with those who do not, which helps establish a baseline for comparison.

Most students revealed their positive attitude of electronic mind mapping in improving reading comprehension at a very high level. However, some students responded in a semi-structured interview that electronic mind mapping could be difficult and time-consuming. Future research may consider extending the training duration from one hour to three hours to ensure students truly understand how to design an electronic mind mapping. This extended training duration would allow for a more comprehensive understanding of the tools and techniques involved, which could ultimately enhance the effectiveness of electronic mind mapping as an educational tool.

Finally, since this study only used computers to train students to design an electronic mind mapping, future researchers may include other teaching materials to help students understand the concept faster, such as tablets, worksheets, YouTube, and mobile applications.

### **5.5 Conclusions**

This study is aimed to investigate the effect of electronic mind mapping in improving reading comprehension and students' attitudes of this method. The participants were ten Thai EFL seventh-graders who are studying in an opportunity extended school, which is a public school in Yasothon province. This study was conducted with a onegroup experimental design. The study was conducted in five weeks. The reading lessons employed both narrative and descriptive passages, and the lessons included three stages: pre-reading, while-reading, and post-reading, which combined with reading comprehension strategies that are graphic organizers and collaborative strategy. The findings of this study revealed that electronic mind mapping affected students' reading comprehension with an overall mean score of 17.90 and a significant difference between the reading comprehension pre-test and post-test mean scores of the students at the .01 level (t=15.235, p<0.01). The students' attitude toward implementing electronic mind mapping is also positive based on students' attitude questionnaire, which included two aspects with an overall mean score of 4.68 (S.D. = 0.46). Furthermore, semi-structured interview revealed positive opinions toward electronic mind mapping. The positive opinions expressed in the interviews provide additional support for the effectiveness of electronic mind mapping.





### REFERENCES

- Abdulbaset, H. M. (2016). Digital Mind Maps: Their activities in education and learning. *E-Learning Journal*, 12.
- Abdulrazeq, Al-Saee'd (2016). The Educational Electronic Mind Maps. *The Electronic Educational Journal*, (9).

Abdul Samat, M. S., & Abdul Aziz, A. (2020). The Effectiveness of Multimedia Learning in Enhancing Reading Comprehension Among Indigenous Pupils. *Arab World English Journal*, *11*(2), 290-302.

- Adams, W.C. (2015). Conducting Semi-Structured Interviews. In: Wholey, J.S., Harty,
  H.P. and Newcomer, K.E., Eds., Handbook of Practical Program Evaluation, *Jossey-Bass*, San Francisco, 492-505. https://doi.org/10.
  1002/9781119171386.ch19
- Ahmadi, M. R., Ismail, H. N., & Abdullah, M. K. K. (2013). The importance of metacognitive reading strategy awareness in reading comprehension. *English Language Teaching*, 6(10), 235-244.
- Anderson, L. W., & Krathwohl, D. R. (2001). A Taxonomy for Learning, Teaching and Assessing: A Revision of Bloom's Taxonomy of Educational Objectives: Complete Edition. New York: Longman.
- Anh, D. T. V., Thao, N. P., Khoi, H. K. M. & Quynh, L. T. (2020). The use of mind mapping to improve reading comprehension in Vietnamese EFL undergraduate students at a public university in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam.
- Al-Badwoi, A. S. (2015). Using E Mind Mapping in Learning at IBR I College of Applied Sciences. Global Journal of Computer Science and Technology: H Information &Technology, 15(4).
- Alderson, J.C. (1984). 'Reading in a foreign language: a reading problem or a language problem?', in Alderson, J.C. and Urquhart, A.H. (eds), Reading in a Foreign Language. *London: Longman*, pp. 1–27.
- Alderson, J. C. (1979). The cloze procedure and proficiency in English as a foreign language. *TESOL Quarterly*, 13, 219-227
- Alderson, J.C. (2000). Assessing Reading. *Cambridge University Press*, Cambridge. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511732935

Al Shdaifat, S. & Al-Haq, F. A. (2021). The Effect of Using E-Mental SchemataStrategyon Improving EFL Students' Reading Comprehension Sub Skills.Jordan Journalof Modern Languages and Literatures, 13(4), 603-621.

Al-Jarf, R. (2021) Teaching Reading to EFL Freshman Students with Mind Mapping. *JRSP-ELT*, 5(24).

Aljaser, A. (2017). The effectiveness of electronic mind maps in developing academic achievement and the attitude towards learning English among primary school students. *International Education Studies*, 10(12), 80-95. https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v10n12p80

Al Hosani, H. H. (2005). The Development of Young Learners' Reading Comprehension

Skills. 67-77.

- Alkhasawneh, S., Abd, F., Rahman, Bin, A., Ayub, M., Bin, S., & Daud, S. (2013).
   Developing Multimedia Text for Reading Comprehension Based on Cognitive Theory of Multimedia Teaching. *International Journal of Innovative Ideas*, 12(4), 11-19.
- Allen, M. (Ed.). (2017). The sage encyclopedia of communication research methods. *SAGE Publications*, Inc, https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483381411
- Allington, R. L. (1983). Fluency: The neglected reading goal. *Reading Teacher*, *36*(6), 556–561.
- Almelhi, A. M. (2017). The Impact of Employing Computer-based Concept Mapping on Enhancing Reading Comprehension in EFL College Learners. *Journal of Arabic Studies in Education & Psychology (ASEP).*
- Almanea, M. (2021). Brain Hemisphericity and Saudi Students' EFL Reading Comprehension. Arab World English Journal. 12. 436-456. https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol12no2.30.
- Almutairi, N. R. (2018). Effective Reading Strategies for Increasing the Reading Comprehension Level of Third-Grade Students with Learning Disabilities. *Dissertations*. 3247. https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/dissertations/3247

Alomari, A. & Alhourani, M. (2019). The effect of integration electronic mind maps into Arabic language vocabulary's lecture on achievements of fifth-grade students
- in Jordan. International Journal of Scientific Research and Management. 7. https://doi.org/10.18535/ijsrm/v7i5.el03.
- Alyousef, H.S. (2005). Teaching Reading Comprehension to ESL/ EFL Learners. *The Reading Matrix*. 5(2). 143-154.

 Ardini, M. P., & Lashkarian, A. (2015). Using Mind Mapping Strategy to Improve Reading Comprehension Ability to Intermediate Iranian Student. *Science Journal* (CSJ), 36, 1077-1095.

 Atmono, D., Rahmatullah, M., Sarinang, F. F. (2021). The Impact of Electronic Mind Map as Part of Learning. *Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Social Sciences Education (ICSSE 2020).* 53-56.

https://doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k. 210222.007

- Baghagho, M. A. (2021). The Effect of Digital Mind Mapping on Developing EFL Reading comprehension skills among preparatory School Students (Master's Thesis, Tanta University).
- Barkley, E. F., Cross, K. P., & Major, C. H. (2014). Collaborative Learning Techniques: A Handbook for College Faculty. Hoboken, *NJ: John Wiley & Sons*.
- Barrett, T. (1976). *Taxonomy of Reading Comprehension*. Increasing Reading Comprehension Using Information Literacy Skills.
- Benavides, S., Rivera, F., & Rubio, M. (2010). Improving reading comprehension skills by using mind-mapping software with students of bachelor's degree in English attending reading and writing in English II course (Master's thesis, Universidad de Oriente UNIVO).

Bernhardt, Elizabeth. (2005). Progress and procrastination in second language reading. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*. 25. 133 - 150. https://doi.org/10.1017/S026

7190505000073.

Bintz, W.P., Pienkosky-Moran, P., Berndt, R., Ritz, E., Skilton, J., & Bircher, L.S. (2012).

Using literature to teach inference across the curriculum. *Voices from the Middle*. 20(1), 16-24.

Blair, T. R., Rupley, W. H., & Nichols, W. D. (2007). The Effective Teacher of Reading:

Considering the "What" and "How" of Instruction. *Reading Teacher*, 60, 432-438. https://doi.org/10.1598/RT.60.5.3

- Bloom, B.S. (1956) Taxonomy of Educational Objectives, Handbook: The Cognitive Domain. *David McKay*, New York.
- Bonnie J. F. Meyer, Brandt, D. M., & Bluth, G. J. (1980). Use of Top-Level Structure
- in Text: Key for Reading Comprehension of Ninth-Grade Students. *Reading Research Quarterly*, *16*(1), 72–103. https://doi.org/10.2307/747349

Bormuth, J. R. (1969). Development of Readability Analysis.

Boulineau, T., Fore, C., Hagan-Burke, S., & Burke, M. D. (2004). Use of Story

Mapping to Increase the Story-Grammar Text Comprehension of Elementary Students with Learning Disabilities. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 27(2), 105–121.

- Boyd, A. R. (2012). Brain Hemisphere Dominance: Building the Whole-Brain Singer. *ProQuest.* (Doctoral Dissertation).
- Bromley, K., Devitis, L. R. & Modlo, M. (1995). *Graphic Organizers*. New York: Scholastic Professional Books.
- Bromley, K., Devitis, L. R. & Modlo, M. (1999). 50 Graphic Organizers for Reading, Writing, and More. New York: Scholastic Professional Books.
- Brown, H. D. (2000). Principles of Language Learning and Teaching (4th ed.). *White Plains*, NY: Pearson Education.
- Brown, H. M., Oram-Cardy, J., & Johnson, A. (2013). A meta-analysis of the reading comprehension skills of individuals on the autism spectrum. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 43(4), 932–955. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10803- 012-1638- 1
- Brunning, H. R. Schraw, G. J. & Ronning, R. R. (1999). Cognitive psychology and *instruction (3rd Ed.)*. NJ: Prentice-Hall.

Burns, P. C., Roe, B. D., & Ross, E. P. (1984). Teaching Reading in Today's Elementary

Schools (3rd ed.). Chicago: Rand McNally College.

Buzan, T. (2006). *Mind Maps for Kids: An Introduction*. London, United Kingdom: HarperCollins Publishers.

- Buzan, T., & Buzan, B. (1993). *The mind map book: how to use radiant thinking to maximize your brain's untapped potential*. New York, Plume.
- Carrell, P.L. and Eisterhold, J.C. (1983) Schema Theory and ESL Reading Pedagogy. *TESOL Quarterly*, 17, 553-573. https://doi.org/10.2307/3586613
- Chaichompoo, C. (2017). Using e-Mapping to Improve Reading Comprehension and Summary Skills of EFL Students. NIDA Journal of Language and Communication, 22(30), 129-138.
- Chalakbang, W. (2017, May-August). Mixed Methods Research. Journal of Nakhon Phanom University. 7(2). (in Thai)
- Chawwang, N. (2008). An investigates of English reading problems of Thai 12th grade students in Nakhonratchasima education regions 1, 2, 3, and 7 (Unpublished Master's thesis). Srinakharinwirot University.
- Chomchaiya, C., & Dunworth, K. (2008). Identification of barriers to developing reading comprehension, as perceived by ESL undergraduates in Thailand. EDU-

COM International Conference, 2008: Sustainability in Higher Education: Directions for Change, 97-104. Edith Cowan University.

- Clark, R. C., & Mayer, R. E. (2003). E-learning and the science of instruction: Proven guidelines for consumers and designers of multimedia learning. *Jossey-Bass/Pfeiffer*.
- Coady, J. (1979) A Psycholinguistic Model of the ESL Reader. In: Ronald, M. and Bruce, B., Eds., *Reading in a Second Language*, 5-12. Newbury House Publishers, Rowley.
- Corballis MC (2014) Left Brain, Right Brain: Facts and Fantasies. *PLOS Biology*. 12 (1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1001767.
- Cullinane, A. (2010). Formative Assessment Classroom Techniques. *Research and Resource Guides*. 2. 1.
- Darch, C., & Eaves, R. C. (1986). Visual Displays to Increase Comprehension of High School Learning-Disabled Students. *The Journal of Special Education*, 20(3), 309–318. https://doi.org/10.1177/002246698602000305
- Davoudi, M. (2005). Inference generation skill and text comprehension. *The Reading Matrix*, 5, 106-126.

- Day, R. R., & Bamford, J. (1998). *Extensive reading in the second language classroom*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Day, R. R., & Park, J. (2005). Developing reading comprehension questions. *Reading* in a Foreign Language, 17(1), 60–73.
- Day, R. R., (2020). Teaching reading (Revised edition). Tesol press.
- Dawadi, S., Shrestha, S., & Giri, R. A. (2021). Mixed-methods research: A discussion on its types, challenges, and criticisms. *Journal of Practical Studies in Education*, 2(2), 25–36. https://doi.org/10.46809/jpse.v2i2.20
- Diehl, H. L. (1986). Learning style and brain hemisphere dominance: interrelationships and influences on organizational role selection. FIU Electronic Theses and Dissertations. 2816. https://doi.org/10.25148/etd.FI14062288
- Ebrahimil, S.S. (2012). A Comparison of Reading Strategies in Reading Poems by EFL Readers. International conference on Language, Medias and Culture, IPEDR
- 33, 99- 104.
- Education Commission. (2001). *Reform of the Education System in Hong Kong Summary*. Hong Kong. Retrieved from https://www.ec.edu.hk/en/publications and\_related\_documents/rf2.html
- Elabady, H. M., & Jradat, Y. A. (2015). The impact of using e-Mind Maps in developing reading comprehension in English among ninth-year basic students.*Jordan Journal of Educational Sciences*, 11(4), 469-480.
- Elbro, C., Daugaard, H. T., & Gellert, A. S. (2012). Dyslexia in a second language? A dynamic test of reading acquisition may provide a fair answer. *Annals of Dyslexia*,

62(3), 172–185. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11881-012-0071-7

Epstein, M.L., Lazarus, A.D., Calvano, T.B., Matthews, K. A., Hendel, R. A., Epstein,

- B. & Brosvic, G. M. (2002). Immediate Feedback Assessment Technique Promotes Learning and Corrects Inaccurate first Responses. *Psychol Rec 52*, 187–201. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03395423
- Ernest, C. H., and Paivio, A. (1971). Imagery and verbal associative latencies as a function of imagery ability. *Canadian Journal of Psychology*, 25: 83-90.
- Eskey, D. E. (2005). Reading in a second language. In E. Hinkel (Ed.), *Handbook on Second Language Learning and Teaching*. 563-579. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.

- Fadillah, R. (2019). Students' perception on the use of mind mapping application software in learning writing. A Journal of Culture English Language
- *Teaching Literature & Linguistics.*, 6(1), .58-64. 6. 58. https://doi.org/10.22219/CELTICUMM
- Farida, R. (2008). *Teaching Primary School Reading*. Jakarta: Earth Literacy.
- Farrand, P., Hussain, F., & Hennessy, E. (2002). The efficacy of the 'mind map' study technique. *Medical Education*, 36(5), 426–431. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365 2923.2002.01205.x
- Felipe, L. M. A., David, O. R. T., Pablo, R. G. J., & Inés, G. M. C. (2019). The implementation of graphic organizers to teach reading comprehension skills to second graders of the Sur Oriental Boston Branch School (dissertation). Universidad Tecnológica de Pereira. Facultad de Bellas Artes y Humanidades. Licenciatura en Bilingüismo con Énfasis en Inglés, Colombia.
- Garner, R. (1987). Metacognition and reading comprehension. Ablex Publishing.
- Good, R. H. III, Simmons, D. C., & Kame'enui, E. J. (2001). The importance and decision-making utility of a continuum of fluency-based indicators of foundational reading skills for third-grade high-stakes outcomes. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, 5(3), 257

288. https://doi.org/10.1207/S1532799XSSR0503\_4

Goodman, K. S. (1967). Reading: A psycholinguistic guessing game. *Journal of the Reading Specialist*, 6(4), 126–

135. https://doi.org/10.1080/19388076709556976

- Gough, P. B. (1972). One second of reading. In J. F. Kawanagh & I. G. Mattingley (Eds.), *Language by ear and by eye*. Cambridge: MA: MIT Press.
- Grabe, W. (1988). Reassessing the term "interactive". In P. Carrell, J. Devine, & D. Eskey (Eds.), Interactive Approaches to Second Language Reading (Cambridge Applied Linguistics, 56-70. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/CBO9781139524513.008
- Grabe, W. (1991). Current Developments in Second Language Reading Research. TESOL Quarterly, 25(3), 375–406.

- Grabe, W. (2004). Research on teaching reading. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 24, 44- 69. Retrieved from https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/annual review-of-appliedlinguistics
- Grabe, W. & Jiang, X. (2013). Assessing Reading. In The Companion to Language Assessment, A.J. Kunnan (Ed.). https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118411360. wbcla060
- Grabe, W, & Stoller, F. (2002). Teaching and researching reading: Applied *linguistics in action*. New York: Longman.
- Graham, Lorraine & Bellert, Anne. (2005). Reading comprehension difficulties experienced by students with learning disabilities. *Australian Journal of Learning Difficulties*. 10. 71-78. https://doi.org/10.1080/19404150509546791.
- Graneheim, U. H., & Lundman, B. (2004). Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. *Nurse education today*, 24(2), 105–112.
- Grünke, M., Wilbert, J., & Stegemann, C. K. (2014). Analyzing the Effects of Story Mapping on the Reading Comprehension of Children with Low Intellectual Abilities. *Learning Disabilities: A Contemporary Journal*, 11(2), 51–64.

Hamid, E. A. A. (2021). Using E-Mind Mapping Strategy in Developing EFL
Preparatory Stage Students' Metacognitive Reading Skill. *Educational and Psychological Studies Faculty of Education Journal*. Zagazig University. 36(112).

- Hardiyanti, Ni & Myartawan, I & Hadisaputra, I. (2021). The Use of E-Mind Map in Online Think-Pair-Share-Based Reading Learning on Students' Reading Comprehension. Jurnal Pendidikan Bahasa Inggris undiksha. 9(2). 120-126. https://doi.org/10.23887/jpbi.v9i2.32196.
- Hariri, M. (2013). The attitudes of EFL learners towards using mind mapping software on their reading comprehension. *International Journal of Language Learning* and Applied Linguistics World (IJLLALW), 4(4), 334-341.
- Hasan, S. (2013b). The effectiveness of electronic and paper-based mind maps in teaching syntax for 6th grade students in the aim of developing their syntax related terms. *Knowledge and Reading Journal, 16* (2).

- Hazaymeh, W. A., & Alomery, M. K. (2022). The effectiveness of visual mind mapping strategy for improving English language learners' critical thinking skills and reading ability. *European Journal of Educational Research*, 11(1), 141-150. https://doi.org/10.12973/eu-jer.11.1.141
- Heaton, J. B. (1990). Longman Handbooks for Language Teachers: Writing English Language Tests (New ed.). London and New York: Longman Group UK Ltd.
- Hermosa, N. (2002). *The psychology of reading*. Quezon City: University of the Philippines Open University.
- Hoeh, E. (2015). Mapping a path to understanding: Supporting the comprehension of narrative text for students with learning disabilities and typically developing peers. (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from http://www.proquest.com
- Holmes, B. C. (1985). The Effects of a strategy and sequenced materials on the inferential comprehension of disabled readers. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 18(9), 542-46. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/home/ldx
- Holzman, S. (2004). Thinking maps: Strategy-based learning for English language learner. Sonoma County Office of Education, California Department of Education.

Horowitz-Kraus, T., Vannest, J. J., Kadis, D., Cicchino, N., Wang, Y. Y., & Holland,

- S. K. (2014). Reading acceleration training changes brain circuitry in children with reading difficulties. Brain and behavior, 4(6), 886–902. https://doi.org/10.1002/brb3.281
- Hudson, T. (1982). The Effects of Induced Schemata on the "Short Circuit" in L2
   Reading: Non-Decoding Factors in L2 Reading Performance. *Language Learning*, 32, 1-33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-1770.1982.tb00516.x
- Jacobs, V.A. (2002). Reading, writing, and understanding. *Educational Leadership*, 60(3), 58-61.
- Janssen, T. (2002). Instruction in Self-Questioning as a Literary Reading Strategy: An exploration of empirical research. *L1-Educational Studies in Language and Literature* 2, 95–120. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1020855401075

Jiménez-Fernández, G. (2015). Detective Questions: A strategy for improving inference making in children with mild disabilities. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, *51*(1), 45- 50. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053451215577477

- Johnson, D. W., & Johnson, R. T. (1996). Cooperation and the use of technology. In D.H. Jonassen (Ed.), Handbook of research for educational communications and technology. *Macmillan*. 785-811
- Johnson, D. W., & Johnson, R. T. (2009). An educational psychology success story: Social interdependence theory and cooperative learning. *Educational Researcher*, 38(5), 365–379. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X09339057
- Johnson, L, Graham, S., & Harris, K. (1997). The effects of goal setting and selfinstruction on learning a reading comprehension strategy: A study of students with learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 30(1), 80-91.
- Johnson, P. (1981a). Effects on Reading Comprehension of Building Background Knowledge. *TESOL Quarterly*, *16*, 503-516. https://doi.org/10.2307/3586468
- Junaidin. (2017). The technique of teaching reading used by the teacher at the first year studentâ's of sma muhammadiyah 3 batu.
- Kamchorn, N., Pansa, B., & Srakaew, P. N. (2022). Effectiveness of English reading development using Computer Assisted Instruction on COVID-19 prevention for grade 10 students of Ummaoprachasan school in Nakhon Phanom. *Journal of Management and Local Innovation*, 4(4), 107-119
- Kanellopoulou, C., Kermanidis, K.L., & Giannakoulopoulos, A. (2019). The Dual-Coding and Multimedia Learning Theories: Film Subtitles as a Vocabulary Teaching Tool. *Education Sciences*, 9(3), 210.
- Keene, E. O., & Zimmermann, S. (2007). *Mosaic of thought: The power of comprehension strategy instruction*. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Keyser, A. (2019). (2021, February 19). *Why is reading importance?*. Retrieved from https://www.worksheetcloud.com/blog/why-is-reading-important
- Khaleel, Mostafa & Khaleel. (2020). Testing Reading Comprehension Assessment Report Paper. <u>https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.26720.71687</u>.

- Khanthawong, L. (2008). Effect of the Utilization on the Activity Based Reading Development for Understanding Skill by Using Folklore in the Prathom Suksa 4 Pupils. (Master of Education). Lampang Rajabhat University, Faculty of Education, Curriculum and Instruction.
- Khoiriyah. (2010). Reading 1. Kediri: English Department Nusantara PGRI Kediri University Press.

Kim, A., Vaughn, S., Klingner, J. K., Woodruff, A. L., Reutebuch, C. K., & Kouzekanani, K. (2006). Improving the reading comprehension of middle school

students with disabilities through computer-assisted collaborative strategic reading.

- *Remedial and Special Education*, 27(4), 235–249. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 07419325060270040401
- Koda, K. (2007). Reading and Language Learning: Crosslinguistic Constraints on Second Language Reading Development. *Language Learning*, 57, 1-44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/0023-8333.101997010-i1
- Laal, M. (2012). Collaborative learning: what is it?, Procedia Social and<br/>BehavioralSciences,31,491-495.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.12.092.

Laal, M., & Ghodsi, S. M. (2011). Benefits of collaborative learning. *Procedia-Social* and Behavioral Sciences, 31, 486-490.

Lapum, J., St-Amant, O., Hughes, M., Tan, A., Bogdan, A., Dimaranan, F., Frantzke,

- R. & Savicevic, N. (2019). *The Scholarship of Writing in Nursing Education: 1st Canadian Edition*. https://opentextbooks.uregina.ca/scholarlywriting
- LervAag, A., Hulme, C., and Melby-Lervåg, M. (2018). Unpicking the developmental relationship between oral language skills and reading comprehension: it's simple, but complex. *Child Dev.* 89, 1821–1838. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev. 12861
- Li S, Hanafiah W, Rezai A and Kumar T (2022) Interplay Between Brain Dominance, Reading, and Speaking Skills in English Classrooms. *Frontier*. Psychol. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.798900

Little, T. S. (1993). The Relationship of Right Brain/Left Brain Hemispheric Dimensions of Cognitive Style Between Teachers and Principals in Northeast Tennessee. Electronic Theses and Dissertations. 2721.

Mahdavi, J. N., & Tensfeldt, L. (2013). Untangling reading comprehension strategy instruction: Assisting struggling readers in the primary grades. *Preventing School Failure*, 57(2), 77-92. https://doi.org/10.1080/1045988X.2012.668576

Ma, X. L., Jia, Y. J., Jiang, X., & Nie, Z. N. (2022). Research on the Application of M i n d

Mapping in Promoting English Learning Efficiency of High School Art and Sports Specialty Students. Open Journal of Social Sciences, *10*, 335-358. https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2022.106025

- Malekzadeh, B., & Bayat, A. (2015). The Effect of Mind Mapping Strategy on Comprehending Implicit Information in EFL Reading Texts. *International Journal of Educational Investigations*, 2(3), 81-90.
- Mamontova M., Starichenko B., Novoselov S., Kusova M. (2016). Use of Electronic Mind Maps for Creation of Flexible Educational Information Environments. In: Uskov V., Howlett R., Jain L. (eds) Smart Education and e-Learning 2016. Smart Innovation, Systems and Technologies, 59. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-39690-3\_54

Manotas, W. (2019). Improving Reading Comprehension Skills on a Short Fictional

Text using Mind Maps in a tenth grade Foreign Language class. Universidad de La Sabana.

Manihuruk, D. H. (2020). The Correlation between EFL Students' Vocabulary Knowledge and Reading Comprehension: A Case Study at the English Education Department of Universitas Kristen Indonesia. *Journal of English teaching*, 6(1). 86-95.

Marschall, S., & Davis, C. (2012). A Conceptual Framework for Teaching Critical Reading to Adult College Students. *Adult Learning*, 23(2), 63–68. https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159512444265

Mayer, R. E. (2005). Cognitive theory of multimedia learning. *The Cambridge Handbook of Multimedia Learning*, 31– 48. https://doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511816819.004

McClean, J. (2019, June 20). The Pros and Cons of Mind Mapping. Retrieved from https://www.mlt.ca/post/the-pros-and-cons-of-mind-mapping

- McKay, P. (2008). *Assessing young language learners* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- McKeown, R.G. and Gentilucci, J.L. (2007), Think-Aloud Strategy: Metacognitive Development and Monitoring Comprehension in the Middle School Second Language Classroom. Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy, *51*: 136-147.
- Medelyan, A. (n.d.). *Coding Qualitative Data: How to Code Qualitative Research*. Retrieved from https://getthematic.com/insights/coding-qualitative-data/
- Meniado, Joel. (2016). Metacognitive Reading Strategies, Motivation, and Reading Comprehension Performance of Saudi EFL Students. *English Language Teaching*. 9(3). 117-129. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n3p117.
- Ministry, T. (2008). *The Basic Education Core Curriculum*. 2551. Bangkok: The Express Transportation Organization of Thailand.
- Mohaidat, M. (2018). The Impact of Electronic Mind Maps on Students' Reading Comprehension. *English Language Teaching*, 11, 32. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v11n4p32.
- Molina-Azorin, J. F. (2016). Mixed methods research: An opportunity to improve our studies and our research skills. *European Journal of Management and Business Economics*, 25(2), 37–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.redeen.2016.05.001
- Monlaing, S. (2022). Using Electronic Mind Mapping to Enhance EFL high school student critical reading skill. *Narkbhutparitat Journal Nakhon Si Thammarat Rajabhat University*. 15(1), 92-101.
- Morales, A. F. L., Ramírez, T. D. O. & Gómez, J. P. R. (2019). The implementation of mind mapping as graphic organizers to teach reading comprehension skills to second graders of the Sur Oriental Boston branch School.
- Namtong, F. & Yiemkuntitavorn, S. (2022). The Effects of Using Mind Mapping on English Reading Comprehension Ability of Grade 5 Students of Watjantaram School in Nakhon Si Thammarat Province. *Silpakorn Educational Research Journal*. 15(1), 43-56.
- Novitasari, D., Flora, F. & Nisa, K. (2021). Improving students' reading comprehension by using mind mapping technique through Mimind Application as android based mobile learning at the first grade of SMAN 1 Sumberejo in academic

- year 2020/2021. U-Jet: Unila Journal of English Language Teaching. 10. https://doi.org/10.23960/UJET.v10.i3.202106.
- Nunan, D. (2003). *Language Teaching Methodology*. London: Prentice Hall International.
- Olulade, O. A., Seydell-Greenwald, A., Chambers, C. E., Turkeltaub, P. E., Dromerick,A. W., Berl, M. M., Gaillard, W. D., & Newport, E. L. (2020). The neural basis of language development: Changes in lateralization over age. *Proceedings of*
- the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 117(38), 23477– 23483. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1905590117

Ornstein, R. E. (1997). The right mind: Making sense of the hemispheres. Harcourt.

Ory, J. C. (1983). Improving Your Test Questions.

- Paivio, A. (1986). Mental representations: A dual-coding approach. New York: *Oxford University Press*.
- Palumbo, A., & Loiacono, V. (2009). Understanding the causes of intermediate and middle school comprehension problems. *International Journal of Special Education*, 24(1), 75-81.
- Pannim, P., Suwannatthachote, P., Manowan, P., & Numprasertchai, S. (2022). Improving reading comprehension skills using multimedia storytelling with

mind maps for students with learning disabilities in Thailand. International Journal

of Emerging Technologies in Learning, 17(8), 97-111.

- Peng, S. (2011). The effect of combining mind map and electronic picture-books on fourth-graders' reading comprehension ability and reading motivation. (Master's thesis). Taiwan: National Pingtung University of Education.
- Phongploenpis, S., & Supangyut, M. (2018). The effect of mind map technique on Students reading comprehension. *Proceedings of Academicsera 28th International Conference*, 30-34.
- Piengkes, N., Wolther, S. R., Maccave, D., & Prameteerawatchai, P., Chaiyasarn, P., Meuanchang, T., Chantasuk, A., Chanmala, K., Tongtep, B. (2019). The Effects of Mind Mapping Technique and Students' English Achievement. *Proceedings* of the 12th International Conference on Educational Research. Faculty of Education, Khon Kaen University.

- Pikulski, J. J., & Chard, D. J. (2005). Fluency: Bridge between Decoding and Reading Comprehension. *The Reading Teacher*, 58(6), 510–519.
- Pranata, M. S. A., & Junining, E. (2015). The Effectiveness of Using Semantic Mapping to Enrich EFL Learner's Reading Comprehension. *Journal of Lingkar Widyaiswara*, (2), 16-23.

Pressley, M. (2000). What should comprehension instruction be the instruction of? In

- M. L. Kamil, P. B. Mosenthal, P. D. Pearson, & R. Barr (Eds.), *Handbook of reading research*, *3*, 545–561. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Qian, D.D. (2002) Investigating the Relationship between Vocabulary Knowledge and Academic Reading Performance: An Assessment Perspective. *Language Learning*, 52, 513-536. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9922.00193
- Rittichai, P. & Torat, B. (2019). The Development of a Reading Comprehension Model by Using Mind Mapping with "Edmodo" Program for First-Year English Major of Uttaradit Rajabhat University. *Rangsit Journal of Educational Studies*, 6(2), 34-43. https://doi.org/10.14456/rjes.2019.10
- Roebl, K. M., & Shiue, C. (2014). Developing Reading Comprehension skills in EFL University Level students.
- Rosenshine, B., Meister, C., & Chapman, S. (1996). Teaching students to generate questions: A review of the intervention studies. *Review of Educational Research*, 66(2), 181–221. https://doi.org/10.2307/1170607
- Ruffini, M. F. (2008). Using e-maps to organize and navigate online content. EDUCAUSE Quarterly, 31(1), 56-61.
- Rumelhart, D. E. (1977). Toward an interactive model of reading. In Dornic, S. (Ed.), *Attention and Performance*, VI, 573-603. New York: Academic Press.

Rumerlhart, D. E. & McClelland, J. L. (1981). *Interactive Processing through spreading activation*. In A. M. Lesgold, & C. A. Perfetti (Eds) Interactive Processing in Reading. New Jersey: *Lawrence Erlbaum*, 37-60.

Rutzler, S. (2020, February 2). *Importance of reading comprehension*. Retrieved from https://www.mathgenie.com/blog/importance-of-reading-comprehension

Saba Ayon, M. (2013). Collaborative learning: Its impact on second language acquisition. *Studies in Self-Access Learning Journal, 4*(4), 303-317.

- Sabbah, S.S. (2015). The Effect of College Students' Self-Generated Computerized Mind Mapping on Their Reading Achievement. *International Journal of Education and Development using ICT*, 11, 4-36.
- Saenz, L. M., & Fuchs, L. S. (2002). Examining the reading difficulty of secondary students with learning disabilities: Expository versus narrative text. *Remedial* and Special Education, 23(1), 31-41. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932502 02300105
- Sam D., P., & Rajan, P. (2013). Using graphic organizers to improve reading comprehension skills for the middle school ESL students. *English Language Teaching*, 6(2), 155-170. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v6n2p155
- Samonlux, P., & Yimwilai, S. (2020). The effects of electronic mind mapping on students' reading abilities. *International Journal of Education and Social*

*Science Research*, *3*(4), 112-129. https://doi.org/10.37500/IJESSR.2020.30411

- Sangia, Rohib. (2014). The Process and Purpose of Reading. https://doi.org/10.17605/ OSF.IO/ZQG6P.
- Saori, S. (2020). The use of mind mapping to teach reading comprehension. *Journal of Languages* and *Language Teaching*, 8(2), 162. https://doi.org/10.33394/jollt.v8i2.2483

Sawangsamutchai, Y. & Rattanavich, S. (2016). A Comparison of Seventh Grade

Thai Students' Reading Comprehension and Motivation to Read English through Applied Instruction Based on the Genre-Based Approach and the Teacher's Manual. *English Language Teaching*. 9. 54.

Schweppe, J., & Rummer, R. (2014). Attention, working memory, and long-term memory in multimedia learning: An integrated perspective based on process models of working memory. *Educational Psychology Review*, 26(2), 285–306.

Schunk, D. H. (2003). Self-efficacy for reading and writing: Influence of modeling,

- goal setting, and self-evaluation. *Reading and Writing Quarterly*, *19*(2), 159-172. https://doi.org/10.1080/10573560308219
- Serrat, O. (2017). *Knowledge Solutions*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0983-9\_65

- Sheil, A. (2003). The structuration of brain dominance on organizational communication: a correlational study. University of Tennessee. (Doctoral Dissertation).
- Shorten, A., & Smith, J. (2017). Mixed methods research: Expanding the evidence base. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 20(3), 74–75. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2017-102699
- Silva, M., & Cain, K. (2015). The relations between lower and higher level comprehension skills and their role in prediction of early reading comprehension. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 107(2), 321 331. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037769
- Siriphanich, P., & Laohawiriyanon, C. (2010). Using Mind Mapping Technique to Improve Reading Comprehension Ability of Thai EFL University Students. The 2nd International Conference on Humanities and Social Sciences April 10th, 2010 Faculty of Liberal Arts, Prince of Songkla University strategic teaching.
- Smith, B.L. and MacGregor, J.T. (1992) What Is Collaborative Learning?. 1-11.
- Snow, C. (2002). *Reading for Understanding: Toward an R&D Program in Reading Comprehension*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Sommanut, K., & Pianchana, T. (2022). The development of learning achievement in reading comprehension of grade eight students using concept mapping. Journal of Educational Review Faculty of Education in MCU, 9(1), 220-230.
- Sorden, S. D. (2013). The cognitive theory of multimedia learning. In B. J. Irby, G. Brown, R. Lara-Alecio, & S. Jackson (Eds.), *The handbook of educational theories*, 155–167.
- Souhila, R. (2013). The Use of Reading Strategies in Improving Reading Comprehension. Dissertation.
- Sperry, R. W. (1968). Hemisphere deconnection and unity in conscious awareness. *American Psychologist*. 23(10), 723-733. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0026839

Spinelli, C. (2012). Classroom assessment for students in special and general education. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson

Suebpeng, K. (2017). Students' Use of Reading Strategies: A survey study of grade 9 EFL students at Nonkhor School (Master's thesis, Ubon Ratchathani University). Suraprajit, P. (2019). Bottom-up vs Top-down Model: The Perception of Reading Strategies among Thai University Students. *Journal of Language Teaching* and Research, 10(3), 454-460. http://dx.doi.org/10.17507/jltr.1003.07

Sweller, J. (1988). Cognitive load during problem solving: Effects on learning. *Cognitive Science*, *12*(2), 257–285.

Swing, S. R., & Peterson, P. L. (1982). The effect of cooperative learning, individualistic learning, and competitive learning on mathematics achievement. In L.
B. Resnick (Ed.), *Proceedings of the Sixth Annual Meeting of the North American Chapter of the International Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education*. 1, 95-100.

Tamrackitkun, K. (2010). Extensive Reading: An empirical study of its effects on EFL Thai students' reading comprehension. (Doctor). University of Salford, Salford, United Kingdom.

Torgesen, J. Houston, D. Rissman, L. (2007) Improving literacy instructions in middle and high school: a guide for principals. Center on Instruction. Retrieved from http://www.centeroninstruction.org/index.cfm

- Tucker, J., Armstrong, G., & Massad, V. (2010). Profiling a Mind Map User: A Descriptive Appraisal. *Journal of Instructional Pedagogies*. 2.
- Tungprapa, T. (2015). Effect of Using the Electronic Mind Map in the Educational Research Methodology Course for Master-Degree Students in the Faculty of Education. International Journal of Information and Education Technology, 5(11), 803-807. https://doi.org/10.7763/IJIET.2015.V5.615.
- Wade, S. E. (1990). Using Think Alouds to Assess Comprehension. The ReadingTeacher,43(7), 442–451. http://www.jstor.org/stable/20200438
- Wangmo, K. (2018). The use of mind mapping technique to enhance descriptive writing skills of grade four Bhutanese students. *Theresa Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 4(2), 30-57.
- Watson, S. M. R., Gable, R. A., Gear, S. B., & Hughes, K. C. (2012). Evidence-based strategies for improving the reading comprehension of secondary students: Implications for students with learning disabilities. *Learning Disabilities Research* & *Practice*, 27, 79–89.

- Weaver, C. (2009). Reading ProcessWutthisingchai, S., & Stopps, P.J. (2018). An Analysis of Factors Affecting the English Reading Comprehension of Mattayomsuksa 5 Students in Amphur Mueang, Lampang Province.
- Weaver, C. A. III, & Kintsch, W. (1991). Expository text. In R. Barr, M. L. Kamil, P.
- B. Mosenthal, & P. D. Pearson (Eds.), *Handbook of reading research*, 2, 230-245.
   Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Webb, N. M. (1980). Influence of student interaction on cognition, motivation, and achievement. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 72(4), 468-477.
- Westwood, P. (2003) *Commonsense Methods for Children with Special Needs* (4th ed.), London: Routledge.
- Woolley, G. (2011). Reading comprehension: Assisting children with learning difficulties. London: Springer.
- Yan, X & Kim, J. (2023). The effects of schema strategy training using digital mind mapping on reading comprehension: A case study of Chinese university students in EFL context, *Cogent Education*, 10:1, 2163139, DOI:10.1080/2331186X. 2022.2163139
- Yen, T. T., Thao, P.P. (2021). Improving Reading Comprehension for Non-English Majors Through Mind-Mapping Technique in Reading lessons. *TNU journal of* science and technology. 226(13), 10 – 18.
- Yordkamol, S. (2015). Left & Right Brain Hemisphere. *Encyclopedia of Education*. 49, 43-48. (in Thai).
- Yunus, N., Basri, M., & Jabu, B. (2022). The Implementation of E-Mind Mapping in Teaching Reading at Senior High School. *Pinisi Journal of Art, Humanity and Social studies*, 2(3), 74-81.
- Zhang, Y. & Wildemuth, B. M. (2009). Qualitative Analysis of Content, In: B. M. Wildemuth, Ed., Applications of Social Research Methods to Questions in Information and Library Science, Libraries Unlimited, 1-12.



### Appendix A: Reading comprehension pre-test and post-test

Directions: Read the passages and answer the questions with the best answer.

### Fast Food

Fast food may taste good, but it is not good for you. You should not eat it very often. This food does not have the vitamins and nutrients that you need. Healthy food will help you grow strong and healthy. There are extra calories and fat in fast food. Fast food restaurants also give you servings that are too big. Every once in a while, it is fun to go out and have a fast-food meal. In order to stay healthy. These meals should not be eaten all the time. Choose healthier food to keep a healthy diet.

ig 2113

- 1. What are the benefits of eating healthy food?
  - a. It is bad for health.
  - b. It helps us strong.
  - c. It does not have vitamins.
  - d. It has calories.

#### 2. What is **NOT** true about fast food?

- a. It is healthy.
- b. It provides vitamins.
- c. It tastes good.
- d. It makes you strong.
- 3. What should **NOT** be eaten all the time?
  - a. A burger
  - b. Salad
  - . Milk
  - d. Vegetables
- 4. What are in fast food?
  - a. Vitamins
  - b. Nutrients
  - c. Calories
  - d. None of above.

- 5. Fast food restaurants give very \_\_\_\_\_\_ servings.
- 6. Does fast food have vitamins and nutrients that we need?



## A Visit to the Water Park

There is a new water park in town. We go there on the first day of summer. It has pools and water slides. There are sprinklers too. The slides are scary at first. After the first ride, we love the water slides. The sprinklers are cool on hot days. One of the pools makes its own waves. All the kids try to surf the waves. It is really fun. The water park can be very crowded. There are many kids and adults, but they do not allow pets. We really like the ice cream at the snack bar. They also sell pop and donuts. We all love the new water park.

เด ชีเว

- 1. What is new in town?
  - a. A Sprinkler
  - b. The donut shop
  - c. The water park
  - d. The pool
- 2. What is **NOT** provided in the water park?
  - a. Colas
  - b. Pools
  - c. Water slides
  - d. Bicycles
- 3. What ages are the majority of water park visitors?
  - a. Teenagers
  - b. Adults
  - c. Kids
  - d. Elders
- 4. How many pools can make waves?
  - a. One pool
  - b. Three pools
  - c. Six pools
  - d. Two pools



# **Going fishing**

I love to go fishing. I like to sit by the lake in the sun. I have a long fishing rod and a hook on the end of it. I have to put some food on the end of the hook. If the fish like the food they will bite it and I can catch them. If I catch a fish, I can take it home to eat for dinner. I don't catch fish every time I go to the lake, but that is ok it is still fun to try. At the weekend my dad comes fishing with me, he can catch a lot of fish!

- 1. What does he do with the fish he caught?
  - a. He throws it away.
  - b. He eats them for his dinner.
  - c. He puts it on the hook.
  - d. He delivers it to his father's house.
- 2. Who goes fishing with him on Saturday and Sunday?
  - a. His mother
  - b. His friends
  - c. His brother
  - d. His father
- 3. What stuff does he bring along when he goes fishing?
  - a. He brings a fishing rod, a hook, and food.
  - b. He brings fish and a fishing rod.
  - c. He brings a hook and a fishing rod.
  - d. He brings his meal, a hook, and fish.
- 4. What happens when fish love the food on the rod?

えいろ

6

- a. The fish will spit it out.
- b. The fish will swim away.
- c. The fish will take a bite.
- d. The fish will be stronger.
- 5. He cannot catch \_\_\_\_\_\_ every time but it still fun.
- 6. Where does he like to sit?



7. Why does he put food on the end of the hook?

#### **Students from Different Countries**

The students in the class come from many different parts of the world. Some are from European countries, such as France, Spain, and Italy. Others are from Middle Eastern countries like Saudi Arabia and Israel. Still other students were born in Asian countries, including Japan and Korea. The largest number of students is from Latin American countries like Mexico, Venezuela, and Peru. The class is an interesting mix of people from many different countries. My name is Romeo. I'm from Italy. There are five of my best friends. Steve is Japanese. He's from Hokkaido. Kim is Korean. She's from South Korea. Lee is from the same country as Kim. Alexandro and Camila are from Mexico, which is next to the United States of America.

- 1. Which Middle Eastern countries are mentioned in the classroom?
  - a. France and Venezuela
  - b. Mexico and Peru
  - c. Israel and Saudi Arabia
  - d. Spain and Italy

#### 2. What country is Alexandro from?

- a. He is from Mexico.
- b. He is from Venezuela.
- c. He is from Italy.
- d. He is from Korea.
- 3. How many of author's best friends?
  - a. The author has got two best friends.
  - b. The author has got no best friend.
  - c. The author has got five best friends.
  - d. The author has got three best friends.
- 4. How many Latin American countries in this class.
  - a. There are three countries.
  - b. There are two countries.
  - c. There is one country.
  - d. There is no Latin American country in this class.

363

- 5. Who are author's best friends?
- 6. How does the author feel about students in the class come from many different countries?
- 7. What is the main idea of this passage?



# Appendix B: Students' attitude questionnaire

Students' attitudes toward e-mind mapping in improving reading comprehension

**Directions:** Please respond to the following items by placing a check mark ( / ) in the rating scale

alc

scale according to your opinion.

5 = strongly agree	4 = agree	3 = uncertain
2 = disagree	1 = strongly disagree	

Questionnaire Item		Attitudes			
		4	3	2	1
Aspect 1: Electronic mind mapping					
1. Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was interesting.					
2. Using the electronic mind mapping in reading classes was useful.					
3. Using the electronic mind mapping helped me understand the content of the story better.					
4. Completing the information in the electronic mind mapping was easy.					
5. The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify the main ideas of the stories.					
6. The electronic mind mapping helped me to identify key elements of the stories.					
7. I found that using the electronic mind mapping after reading helped me remember details from the stories better.					
8. The electronic mind mapping helped me to summarize the stories.					
9. Creating electronic mind mapping was helpful for me in answering comprehension questions.					
10. The electronic mind mapping made reading more purposeful.	5	6	•		
11. The reading classes in which the electronic mind mapping was used were effective.					
12. I would like to use the electronic mind mapping in upcoming reading classes.					

Questionnaire Item		Attitudes				
		4	3	2	1	
Aspect 2: Reading comprehension strategies						
Graphic organizers						
13. I found that graphic organizers helped me understand the stories through drawing inference.						
14. I found that graphic organizers helped me draw connections between prior knowledge and the new information.						
Collaborative strategy						
15. I found that sharing information with friends helped me understand the stories better.						
16. Working with friends made me understand how to create an electronic mind map.						

### **Open answer**

. . . . . . .

1. When completing electronic mind mapping, you found it difficult to

5471

•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	 •••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••

2. How helpful has the use of electronic mind mapping been in improving your reading comprehension?

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ..... ..... ..... .....

พรุน ปณุสุโต ซีเว

.....

.....

# **Appendix C: Interview Questions**

Interview questions will be asked to participants: Adapted from the effects of electronic mind mapping on students' reading abilities (Samonlux, 2020).

- 1. What do you think about the use of E-mind mapping teaching method in the classroom?
- 2. Do you enjoy the activity toward using E-mind mapping teaching method?
- 3. Do you think E-mind mapping method improves your reading comprehension?
- 4. In the future, do you think E-mind mapping teaching method should be adopted in reading comprehension teaching?



# **Appendix D: Lesson Plans**

Lesson plan 1: Mother's Day						
Course: Fundamen	Course: Fundamental English (E21102) Level of students: Grade 7					
Foreign Language Department		Time: 2 periods				
Learning outcome:	: 1. Students are able to ident	ify the main idea and details of the text.				
	2. Students are able to answe	er the questions from the text.				
Learning content:	1. Vocabulary					
	Celebration, Around, World, Car Important 2. Grammar Present simple tense	d, Japanese, Chinese, Bakery, Breakfast,				
Materials: 1. H	Iandout					
2. E	Exercises 1, 2					

Assessment: Students are able to create and design the e-mind mapping using the information from the text and answer the reading questions correctly.

### **Procedures:**

Time Reading stage		Procedures		
Time	Reading stage	Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)	
1	Pre-reading (25 minutes)	<ol> <li>T asks students to look at the picture and the topic of the story.</li> <li>What do you see in this picture?</li> <li>What is this story about?</li> <li>T introduces the unknown vocabulary</li> <li>T introduces sentence structure that related to this story.</li> </ol>	1. Students look at the picture and guess what is this story about?	

т.		Proced	Procedures		
Time	Reading stage	Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)		
1	While-reading	1. T reads aloud the story and	1. Ss listen to the teacher		
	(25 minutes)	assign Ss to read aloud one part	and read aloud the story.		
		of the story.	2. Ss read the story and		
		2. T assists Ss when they face	discuss their information		
		the problem on reading aloud.	with their friends.		
		3. T introduces the strategy to	3. Ss have to comprehend		
1		find the main idea of the story.	the story and practice to		
		4. T assigns Ss to gather	identify the main idea of		
		information and comprehend	the story.		
		the story.			
		1. T assigns collaborative	1. Ss works in group and		
2	Post-reading	assignment that Ss have to	create their e-mind		
	(50 minutes)	create their e-mind mapping	mapping in Coggle.it		
		via Coggle.it. One group			
		consist of 3-4 students.	2. Ss answer teacher's		
		2. T rechecks students'	questions.		
		understanding of using e-mind			
		mapping.			
		2. T asks Ss to check their			
		understanding	3. Ss complete exercise 1		
		- What is this story about?	and 2.		
		- How many characters in this			
2	19	story? And who?	di J		
	1นูบ ง	3. T asks students to complete	2160		
		the Exercise 1			
		4. After completing exercise 1,			
		Ss have to complete answer the			
		question from exercise 2.			

#### Handout



Mother's Day is a <u>celebration</u> for mothers <u>around</u> the <u>world</u>. On this day, people offer <u>cards</u> to their mothers to show love. Some people even make their own cards. While <u>Japanese</u> and <u>Chinese</u> people usually give their mothers some red carnations, Thai people give white jasmines to mothers.

In some European countries like Norway and Belgium, people often go to <u>bakeries</u> to buy some cakes and croissants and bring these to their mothers for <u>breakfast</u> in bed. So, the children and family can take care of their mothers on this <u>important</u> day.





#### Exercise 2

#### Answer the question from the text.



#### Lesson plan 2: Bicycle

Course: Fundamental English (E21102) Foreign Language Department Level of students: Grade 7 Time: 2 periods

Learning outcome: 1. Students are able to identify the main idea and details of the story.2. Students are able to answer the questions from the story.

**Learning content:** 1. Vocabulary

Exercise, Reason, Expensive, Fix, Traffic, Pollution, Gas

Materials:

1. Handout

2. Exercises 1

**Assessment**: Students are able to create and design the e-mind mapping using the information from the story and answer the reading questions correctly.

**Procedures:** 

Time	Deading stage	Procedures	
Time Reading stage		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
1	Pre-reading (25 minutes)	<ol> <li>T reads aloud the topic.</li> <li>T introduces the new vocabulary.</li> </ol>	
		3. T presents the picture about the passage and asks them "What can you see in this picture?" and "Can you	1. Ss look at the picture and guess what is this story about?
~~	1321	guess what the story is about?" 4. T discusses with students about the topic and the picture.	行いろ
		5. T provides an exercise 1 which Ss are expected to match the words to the correct pictures.	2. Students are required to complete exercise 1: match the words to the correct pictures.

<b>T</b> •		Procedures		
Time	Reading stage	Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)	
1	While-reading (25 minutes)	<ol> <li>T reads aloud the text.</li> <li>T picks some difficulty sentences in the passage to describe.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Ss have to read aloud the whole passage together.</li> <li>Ss work in group as the same as the previous class.</li> <li>Ss have to scan the text and also identify it.</li> </ol>	
2	Post-reading (50 minutes)	<ol> <li>T assigns students to summarize the texts through e-mind mapping and to identify the main idea.</li> <li>T asks students some questions about the text.</li> <li>Do bicycles cause any pollution?" and "Could you explain the reasons why bicycles are popular?"</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Ss work in group to summarize the story by creating e-mind mapping.</li> <li>Ss identify the main idea.</li> <li>Ss have to answer the questions from the text.</li> </ol>	


#### Handout





# Exercise 1

Vocabulary



### Lesson plan 3: Ice cream

Course: Fundamental English (E21102) Foreign Language Department Level of students: Grade 7 Time: 2 periods

 Learning outcome:
 1. Students are able to identify the main idea and details of the story.

 2. Students are able to answer the questions from the story.

 Learning content:
 1. Vocabulary

 Treat, Record, Reveal, Mixture

 Materials:
 1. Handout

 2. Exercise
 3. Flashcards (Quizlet)

Assessment: Students are able to create and design the e-mind mapping using the information from the story and answer the reading questions correctly.

## **Procedures:**

	Time	Reading stage	Procedures	
	Time		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
	1	Pre-reading (25 minutes)	<ol> <li>T reads aloud the topic.</li> <li>T presents the picture of ice cream and then asks</li> </ol>	1. Ss look at the picture and guess what is this story about?
			<ul><li>students "Which flavor of ice cream do you like?".</li><li>3. T introduces students the</li></ul>	2. Ss are required to answer the question.
		หมูน 1	unknown vocabulary which relate to the text. 4. T provides a vocabulary	2163
			game which is matching vocabulary to correct	
			pictures via quizlet.com.	4. Ss are required to draw and color their favorite flavor of ice cream.

<b>T</b> •	Reading stage	Procedures	
Time		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
			3. Ss are required to
			complete exercise 1: match
			the words to the correct
			pictures.
1	While-reading	1. T assigns students to read	1. Ss read aloud the text.
	(25 minutes)	the who <mark>le</mark> text.	
		2. T qu <mark>es</mark> tions the class on	
		part of the text's vocabulary	
		to check their memorization.	
		3. T a <mark>ssigns</mark> students to	
		reread and identify the text	2. Ss reread and identify the
		individually.	text individually.
		4. T asks students in order to	
		check students'	3. Ss answer the questions.
		understanding with the	
		question "Do you	
		understand what you read?".	
2	Post-reading	1. T assigns students to	1. Ss are required to
	(50 minutes)	brainstorm as a group	brainstorm discussing about
		assignment.	the text in the group.
		2. T asks each group to share	2. Ss present their
		their understanding.	understanding about the
		3. T assigns students to put	text.
		the information about the	3. Ss create e-mind mapping
2	190	text in electronic mind	in order to organize and
	11° .	mapping.	summarize the text.
		4. T asks students to present	4. Each group of students
		their e-mind mapping.	are required to present their
			e-mind mapping and also
			share the main idea of the
		5. T asks students to	text.
		complete the exercise which	

T	Reading stage	Procedures	
Time		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
		includes a vocabulary test	5. Ss are asked to complete
		and the questions from the	the exercise: vocabulary
		text.	exercise and answer th
			question from the text.
		4	
		A	11
N	19800		512
	249	650	10

#### Handout



## Ice cream: Exercise 1

# Vocabulary test and answer the question from the text.

# Vocabulary test.

Direction: Match these words to the correct pictures.



## Answer the question.

.....

Direction: Answer the questions with the correct answer.

- 1. Who brought Asian recipe for ice cream back to Italy?
- 2. When English colonists brought recipe of ice cream to America?

3. What is the main idea of this passage?

## Lesson plan 4: Medicinal drugs

Course: Fundamental English (E21102) Foreign Language Department Level of students: Grade 7 Time: 2 periods

Learning outcome: 1. Students are able to identify the main idea and details of the text.
2. Students are able to answer the questions from the text.
Learning content: 1. Vocabulary

Medicinal drugs, Driver, Accident, Sick, Harm, Remember, Affect, Careful

Materials: 1. Handout

2. Flashcards (Quizlet)

Assessment: Students are able to create and design the e-mind mapping using the information from the text and answer the reading questions correctly.

<b>Procedures:</b>
--------------------

[	Time	Reading stage	Procedures	
	Time		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
	1	Pre-reading	1. T reads aloud the topic.	
		(25 minutes)	2. T presents the picture of	1. Ss look at the picture and
			medicinal drugs.	guess what is the text
			3. T asks students "What is	about?
			the picture about?" and	2. Ss are required to answer
			"Can you guess what the	the question.
			text is about?"	
	WY321 1	4. T lets students to predict	4.0	
		1998	what will happen in the text.	5160
		v 4 2	5. T introduces the unknown	
			vocabulary in the text which	3. Ss read aloud the
			is underlined through	vocabulary.
			Quizlet.com	
			6. T provides vocabulary	4. Ss join the vocabulary
			game which is matching	game.

<b></b>	Reading stage	Procedures	
Time		Teacher (T)	Students (Ss)
		vocabulary to correct pictures through Quizlet.com.	
1	While-reading (25 minutes)	<ol> <li>T assigns students to read the whole text.</li> <li>T questions the class on part of the text's vocabulary to check their memorization.</li> <li>T selects difficult-to- understand parts to explain in detail more clearly.</li> <li>T assigns group assignment to reread and identify the text.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Ss read aloud the text.</li> <li>Ss answer the questions.</li> <li>Ss brainstorm in order to reread the text and identify the text.</li> </ol>
2	Post-reading (50 minutes)	<ol> <li>T assigns students to create e-mind mapping.</li> <li>T assigns students to identify the main idea of the text.</li> <li>T asks students to present their e-mind mapping.</li> <li>T asks students a question in order to check their understanding. "Why may medicinal drugs cause an accident?"</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Ss create e-mind mapping to summarize the text.</li> <li>Ss identify the main idea.</li> <li>Each group of students are required to present their e-mind mapping and also share the main idea of the text.</li> <li>Ss answer the question.</li> </ol>

#### Handout





# coggle do not need gas Easy made for free at coggle.it Fix Cheap why do bicles popular? use to exercise not expensive to buy cheap to fix BICYCLE Figure 9 Activity from the topic of "Bicycle" coggle don't cause pollution made for free at coggle.it never have to wait Popular? don't need gas cheap Bicycle

# Appendix E: Activity from Lesson Plan 2: Bicycle

Figure 10 Activity from the topic of "Bicycle"



# BIOGRAPHY

NAME	Miss Chonlada Narawang
DATE OF BIRTH	October 13, 1996
PLACE OF BIRTH	Buriram, Thailand
ADDRESS	565 Village no.5 Sa Khu sub-district, Suwannaphum
POSITION	district, <mark>Ro</mark> i-et province, 45130 An English teacher
PLACE OF WORK	Songlaopo Wittaya School
EDUCATION	2014 Mahasarakham University Demonstration School (Secondary) 2020 Bachelor of Education (B.E.) in English, Rajabhat Mahasarakham University 2023 Master of Education in English Language Teaching (M.Ed), Mahasarakham University